WHEN RECORDED, MAIL TO:

Justin Marty

256 NORTH STATE STREET

SALT LAKE CITY, UTAH 84103

10437199
05/27/2008 03:59 PM \$124.00
Book - 9610 Pa - 5887-5941
GARY W. OTT
RECORDER, SALT LAKE COUNTY, UTAH
JUSTIN MARTY
256 N STATE ST
SLC UT 84103
BY: SLR, DEPUTY - WI 55 P.

DECLARATION OF COVENANTS, CONDITIONS AND RESTRICTIONS OF THE

CAPITOL HILL ONE CONDOMINIUMS

(a Utah condominium project)

Table of Contents

256 North State Street.	1
Salt Lake City, Utah 84103	1
1. RECITALS	1
2. DEFINITIONS	1
3. DESCRIPTION OF THE PROPERTY	3
4. CONFIRMATION OF SUBMISSION TO ACT	4
5. DESCRIPTION OF UNITS.	4
6. COMMON AREAS AND FACILITIES	5
7. LIMITED COMMON AREAS AND FACILITIES	6
8. NATURE AND INCIDENTS OF UNIT OWNERSHIP	6
9. TITLE TO UNITS	6
10. RESTRICTIONS ON USE	7
11. ASSOCIATION AND MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE	9
12. MAINTENANCE, ALTERATION AND IMPROVEMENT	12
13. INSURANCE	14
14. DESTRUCTION OR DAMAGE	18
15. TERMINATION	20
16. EMINENT DOMAIN	21
17. MORTGAGEE PROTECTION	22
18. AMENDMENT	22
19. ASSESSMENT OF UNITS BY THE ASSOCIATION	23
20. VOTING	26
21. EASEMENTS	26
22. NOTICES	27
23. NO WAIVER	28
24. ENFORCEMENT	28
25. AGENT FOR SERVICE OF PROCESS	29
26. SEVERABILITY	29
27. CAPTIONS	29
28. LAW CONTROLLING	29

Page

EXHIBIT A

Schedul	e of Units,	Votes and	Undivided	Interests in	Common	Areas	B
CAPITOL HIL	L ONE CO	ONDOMIN	IUMS			*****************	В

DECLARATION OF COVENANTS, CONDITIONS AND RESTRICTIONS OF THE CAPITOL HILL ONE CONDOMINIUMS

This Declaration of Covenants, Conditions and Restrictions of the Capitol Hill One Condominiums, hereinafter referred to as the "Declaration," is made and executed as of this day of MAU, 2008, by JM3 Services, LLC, a Utah limited liability company (referred to herein as the "Declarant"), as owners of the Property described herein.

1. RECITALS.

- 1. Capitalized terms in this Declaration are defined in Section 2 below.
- 2. Declarant holds legal title to certain improved real property located in Salt Lake County, State of Utah, and more particularly described herein (the "Property"). The Property was previously used as apartment rental purposes. Having obtained the necessary approvals from Salt Lake City, Declarant intends to, and does by the recording of this Declaration, convert the apartment units into condominium units, the use, possession, repair, maintenance, enjoyment and improvement of which shall be governed by the covenants, conditions, and restrictions set forth in this Declaration.
- The covenants, conditions and restrictions contained in this Declaration are expressly intended to be enforceable equitable servitudes, appurtenant to and running with the land, and shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the Declarant, its successors and assigns, and all owners of any portion of the Property, together with their grantees, successors, assigns, heirs, executors, administrators, and devisees.

NOW, THEREFORE, Declarant hereby declares that the Property shall be encumbered by the following provisions of this Declaration.

2. DEFINITIONS.

- Unless the context clearly indicates otherwise, certain terms as used in this Declaration and the foregoing Recitals shall have the meanings set forth in this Section 2.
 - 2. Act shall mean the Utah Condominium Ownership Act (Title 57, Chapter 8, <u>Utah Code</u>).
- 3. Amendment shall mean any amendment to this Declaration made in accordance with the Declaration and the Act.
- 1. <u>Association</u> shall mean Capitol Hill Lofts-I Condominiums Owners Association, Inc., a Utah nonprofit corporation.
- Building shall mean the office building located on the Property, which Property is more fully described in Section 3.1.

- 5. <u>Bylaws</u> shall mean the Bylaws of the Association, as amended from time to time. A copy of the original Bylaws of the Association is attached to this Declaration.
- 7. <u>Capital Improvement</u> shall mean any improvement with a useful life of more than three (3) years.
- 3. <u>Common Areas and Facilities</u> shall mean all portions of the Project other than the Units, as described in Section 6.1 hereof. The undivided interest in the Common Areas and Facilities appurtenant to each Unit is described in Section 6.2 hereof and is set forth in Exhibit A hereto.
- One Common Assessments shall mean those assessments described in Section 19 to fund the Common Expenses, and include Regular Common Assessments and Special Common Assessments.
- 10. <u>Common Expense Account</u> shall mean one or more deposit or investment accounts of the Association into which are deposited the Common Assessments.
- 11. <u>Common Expenses</u> shall mean all expenses of the administration, maintenance, repair, or replacement of the Common Areas and Facilities and all other expenses denominated as Common Expenses by this Declaration or by the Act.
- 12. Cost of Living Index shall mean the Consumer Price Index for Urban Wage Earners and Clerical Workers: U.S. City Average, All Items 1967 = 100 compiled by the Bureau of Labor Statistics, United States Department of Labor. The Index for December 1982-1984 is the reference base index. Declarant may select any other comparable index that measures changes in the cost of living.
- 13. <u>Declarant</u> shall mean and refer to JM3 Services, LLC, a Utah limited liability company. JM3 Services, LLC, is the record owner of the Property as of the execution of this Declaration.
- 14. <u>Lease</u> shall mean any agreement for the leasing or rental of any portion of the Project.
- 15. <u>Limited Common Areas and Facilities</u> shall mean a portion of the Common Areas and Facilities allocated by the Declaration or the Act, and as may be shown on the Plat, for the exclusive use of one or more, but fewer than all, of the Units.
- 16. <u>Management Committee</u> shall mean the Board of Trustees of the Association, appointed or elected in accordance with this Declaration and the Bylaws.
- 17. <u>Manager</u> shall mean the person, firm or company, if any, designated from time to time by the Association to manage, in whole or in part, the affairs of the Association and the Project.
- 18. Mortgage shall mean any mortgage, deed of trust or other security instrument by which a Unit or any part thereof or interest therein is encumbered. A First Mortgage is a Mortgage having priority as to all other Mortgages encumbering a Unit or any part thereof or interest therein.
- 19. Mortgagee shall mean any persons or entities named as the mortgagee or beneficiary under any Mortgage by which the interest of any Owner is encumbered, any successor to the interest of such

person or entity under such Mortgage, or any insurer or guarantor of such person or entity under such Mortgage.

- 20. Owner shall mean any person or entity at any time owning in fee simple a Unit within the Project as such ownership is shown by the records of the Salt Lake County Recorder, State of Utah. The term "Owner" shall not refer to any Mortgagee, unless such Mortgagee has acquired title for other than security purposes.
- 21. <u>Plat</u> shall mean the Condominium Plat for the Capitol Hill One Condominiums, recorded in the official records of the Salt Lake County Recorder's Office, State of Utah.
- 22. <u>Project</u> shall mean the Property, the Units, the Common Areas and Facilities and all improvements submitted by this Declaration to the provisions of the Act.
- 23. <u>Property</u> shall mean that certain real property situated in Salt Lake County, State of Utah, more particularly described in Section 3 below, on which the Units and other improvements are located.
- 24. <u>Regular Common Assessments</u> shall mean the annual assessments levied by the Association to pay the budgeted Common Expenses.
- 25. <u>Size</u> shall mean the area of floor space within a Unit, in square feet, rounded off to a whole number. Declarant's determination of the Size of a Unit, as set forth in this Declaration or in any amendment or supplement hereto pursuant to Section 18, shall be conclusive.
- 26. <u>Special Common Assessments</u> shall mean assessments, which the Association may levy from time to time, in addition to the Regular Common Assessments, for unexpected Common Expenses or other purposes as provided herein.
- 27. <u>Total Votes of the Association</u> shall mean the total number of votes appertaining to all Units, as described in Section 20 hereof.
- 28. <u>Unit</u> shall mean a physical portion of the Project designed for separate ownership and occupancy as described in Section 5 hereof.
- 29. <u>Unit Number</u> shall mean the number, letter or combination of numbers and letters that identifies only one Unit in the Project.

3. DESCRIPTION OF THE PROPERTY.

The Property on which the Building, Units and improvements are located is comprised of approximately one (.1) acre of ground, with the existing building containing approximately 3500 total square feet, situated in Salt Lake County, Utah, having a street address of 24East 300 North, Salt Lake City, Utah 84103 (Parcel No. 09-31-305-008), and is more particularly described as follows:

Commencing at the Northwest corner of lot 8, Capital Subdivision Of Block 10, Plat "E", Salt Lake City Survey: and running thence East 48.35 feet; thence South

87.8 feet; thence West 7 feet; thence South 37.2 feet; thence West 41.35 feet; thence North 125 feet to the point of beginning.

SITUATED IN SALT LAKE COUNTY, STATE OF UTAH.

The Building is constructed of wood-framed walls, brick and stucco exterior, and a single-ply membrane roof. The Building contains two (2) levels of residential units with common areas, 4 garages and amenities. The Building was constructed in 1910.

4. CONFIRMATION OF SUBMISSION TO ACT.

Declarant hereby confirms and acknowledges that the Property, the Building and all other improvements thereon are subject to the provisions of the Act. All of said Project is and shall be held, conveyed, hypothecated, encumbered, leased, subleased, rented, used and improved as a residential condominium project known as the Capitol Hill One Condominiums. All of said Project is and shall be subject to the covenants, conditions, restrictions, uses, limitations and obligations set forth herein, each and all of which are declared and agreed to be for the benefit of said Project; further, each and all of the provisions hereof shall be deemed to run with the land and shall be a burden and a benefit on the Property and shall be binding on any person acquiring, leasing, subleasing or owning an interest in the real property and improvements comprising the Project, their assigns, lessees, sublessees, heirs, executors, administrators, devisees and successors.

5. DESCRIPTION OF UNITS.

The boundary lines of each Unit are as set forth on the Plat and consist of the undecorated and/or finished interior surfaces of its perimeter walls, bearing walls, lowermost floor, uppermost ceiling, and the interior surfaces of windows and doors. Mechanical equipment and appurtenances located within any one Unit or located without said Unit but designated and designed to serve only that Unit shall be considered part of the Unit, as shall all decorated interiors, all surfaces of interior structural walls, floors and ceilings (including drop ceilings), windows and window frames, doors and door frames, and trim, consisting of, among other items and as appropriate, wallpaper, paint, flooring, carpeting and tile. All pipes, wires, conduits or other utility lines or installations constituting a part of a Unit and serving only such Unit, and any structural members or any other property of any kind, including fixtures and appliances, within such Unit, which are removable without jeopardizing the soundness, safety, or usefulness of the remainder of the Building within which such Unit is situated shall be considered part of the Unit. Each Unit shall include both the portions of a Building that are not Common Areas and Facilities within such boundary lines and the space so encompassed, excepting Common Areas and Facilities. Without limitation, a Unit shall include any finishing material applied or affixed to the interior surfaces of the interior walls, floors and ceilings; non-supporting interior walls; and all utility outlets, fixtures or appliances found within the boundary lines of the Unit and servicing only that Unit. Notwithstanding the fact that they may be within the boundaries of the Unit, the following are not part of any Unit: bearing walls, floors, ceilings and roofs (except the interior finished surfaces thereof), foundations, ceiling equipment, tanks, pumps, pipes, vents, ducts,

shafts, flues, chutes, conduits, wires and other utility installations, except the outlets thereof when located within the Unit. Exhibit "A" hereto contains the Unit Number of each Unit in the Project.

6. COMMON AREAS AND FACILITIES.

The Common Areas and Facilities shall mean and include the Property on which all Units are located and all portions of the Project not included as part of any Unit, including, but not by way of limitation, the foundation, columns, girders, beams, supports, exterior and bearing walls, roofs, exterior siding, stairwells, lobbies, fire escapes and entrances and exits of the Building; the grounds and recreational facilities, if any, and the parking areas in the Project; the areas used for storage of janitorial supplies and maintenance equipment and materials; installations of all central services, including power, light, gas, hot and cold water, heating, ventilating and garbage collection; tanks, pumps, motors, fans, ducts and, in general, all apparatuses and installations existing for common use; all utility pipes, lines or systems servicing the Units as a whole and not exclusively servicing only one Unit; all ducts, flues, chutes, wires, conduits and other accessories and utility installations to the outlets used therewith; all other parts of the Property necessary or convenient to its existence, maintenance and safety, or normally in common use, or which have been designated as Common Areas and Facilities on the Plat; all foyers, bathrooms, halls, entrance features, and elevators that are not part of a Unit; landscaping and landscaping improvements; parking stalls; and all repairs and replacements of any of the foregoing. Parking areas which are Common Areas and Facilities may be utilized for locating trash containers and similar items if needed by the Association.

- 6.1.1. There are approximately seven (7) to the exclusive use any particular parking stall; provided, however, that the number of parking stalls pertaining to each Unit, and which may be used by the Owners or occupants of each Unit, are as set forth in Exhibit "A" hereto. The parking stalls are Common Areas and Facilities, and shall be maintained and repaired, as necessary, as a Common Expense of the Association. The Management Committee may, in its discretion, adopt reasonable rules and regulations regarding use of the parking stalls.
- 6.1.2. Utility services (i.e., gas, electric, water, sewer, etc.), to the extent they are separately-metered for each Unit, shall not be Common Expenses of the Association, but shall be paid for by the Owner(s) of the applicable Unit(s) receiving such services. To the extent any utility services are not separately-metered, but provide services to all of the Units, such utility services shall be Common Expenses of the Association. If any utility services are provided and metered for more than one (1) Unit, but less than all of the Units, then the expenses of such services shall be borne and paid for by the Owners receiving such services, on a pro-rata basis determined by the relative Size of the Unit(s) receiving the services, and the Owners of such Units shall have full rights of contribution against each other to recover any sums or payments made on behalf of the other such Owners.
- The undivided interest in the Common Areas and Facilities appurtenant to each Unit is set forth in Exhibit "A" attached hereto. The undivided interest appurtenant to each Unit shall be calculated based

on the Size of each Unit compared to the aggregate Size of all Units. Voting rights pertaining to each Unit shall also be calculated in this manner, as set forth in Exhibit "A" hereto and as more fully explained in Section 20 below. Except as otherwise provided in this Declaration, the undivided interest in the Common Areas and Facilities that is appurtenant to each Unit shall have a permanent character and shall not be altered.

7. LIMITED COMMON AREAS AND FACILITIES.

Limited Common Areas and Facilities shall mean a portion of the Common Areas and Facilities reserved for the use of certain Owners to the exclusion of other Owners, as indicated by the Plat, to be for the exclusive use of one or more but fewer than all of the Units. Mechanical systems serving only certain Units shall be Limited Common Areas and Facilities with respect to the Units which they serve. Owners may not reallocate Limited Common Areas and Facilities between or among Units in which they have an interest.

8. NATURE AND INCIDENTS OF UNIT OWNERSHIP.

- Each Unit is a parcel of real property which may be separately held, conveyed, devised, mortgaged, encumbered, leased, rented, used, occupied, improved and otherwise affected in accordance with the provisions of this Declaration.
- 2. Subject to the limitations contained in this Declaration, each Owner shall have the non-exclusive right to use and enjoy the Common Areas and Facilities and the exclusive right to occupy and use their Unit and any Limited Common Areas and Facilities designated for exclusive use by such Owner or all Owners.
- Except as otherwise provided herein, each Owner shall have the exclusive right to paint, repaint, tile, wax, paper, carpet or otherwise decorate the interior surfaces of the walls, ceilings, floors and doors forming the boundaries of their Unit and the surfaces of all walls, ceilings, floors and doors within such boundaries. Each Owner shall keep the interior of their Unit, including without limitation, interior walls, windows, ceilings, floors and permanent fixtures and appurtenances thereto, in a sanitary condition and in a good state of repair. In the event that any such Unit should develop an unsanitary condition or fall into a state of disrepair and in the event that the Owner of such Unit should fail to correct such condition or state of disrepair promptly following written notice from the Management Committee, the Management Committee shall have the right, at the expense of the Owner and without liability to the Owner for trespass or otherwise, to enter said Unit and correct or eliminate said unsanitary condition or state of disrepair. Owners of adjoining Units may not reallocate or change the boundaries of such Units. Except as otherwise provided herein, no Owner may subdivide their Unit.
- The Management Committee shall have the right, if reasonably necessary, to enter into any Unit for the purpose of cleaning, maintenance, repairs, including emergency repairs, and for the purpose of abating a nuisance, or a known or suspected dangerous or unlawful activity.

9. TITLE TO UNITS.

١.

Title to a Unit within the Project may be held or owned by any person or entity and in any manner in which title to any other real property may be held or owned in the State of Utah.

- 2. Title to any part of a Unit within the Project shall not be separated from any other part thereof during the period of ownership, and each Unit, and the undivided interest in the Common Areas and Facilities appurtenant to each Unit, shall always be conveyed, devised, encumbered and otherwise affected only as a complete Unit. Every gift, devise, bequest, transfer, encumbrance, conveyance or other disposition of a Unit, or any part thereof, shall be construed to be a gift, devise, bequest, transfer, encumbrance or conveyance, respectively, of the entire Unit, together with all appurtenant rights created by law and by this Declaration, including appurtenant membership in the Association as herein set forth.
- 3. No Owner shall be permitted to timeshare or to allow any other form of interval ownership or interval right to use form of timesharing of any Unit within the Project.
- 1. The Common Areas and Facilities shall be owned in common by all of the Owners, and no Owner may bring any action for partition thereof.
- . Each Owner shall have the right to encumber his interest in a Unit with a Mortgage. However, no Owner shall attempt to or shall have the right to encumber the Common Areas and Facilities or any part thereof except the undivided interest therein appurtenant to his interest in a Unit. Any Mortgage of any Unit within the Project shall be subordinate to all of the provisions of this Declaration, and in the event of foreclosure the provisions of this Declaration shall be binding upon any Owner whose title is derived through foreclosure by private power of sale, judicial foreclosure, or otherwise.
- No labor performed or services or materials furnished with the consent of or at the request of an Owner may be the basis for the filing of a lien against the Unit of any other Owner, or against any part thereof, or against any other property of any other Owner, unless the other Owner has expressly consented to or requested the performance of such labor or furnishing of such services. Express consent shall be deemed to have been given by the Owner in the case of emergency repairs thereto. Labor performed or services or materials furnished for the Project, if authorized by the Association and provided for in the Declaration, shall be deemed to be performed or furnished with the express consent of each Owner. The Owner may remove his Unit from a lien against two or more Units or any part thereof by payment to the holder of the lien of the fraction of the total sums secured by such lien which is attributable to his Unit.
- Every contract for the sale of a Unit and every other instrument affecting title to a Unit within the Project may describe a Unit by the name of the Project, the county wherein the Project is located and its Unit Number as indicated in this Declaration or as shown on the Plat. Such description will be construed to describe the Unit, together with the appurtenant undivided interest in the Common Areas and Facilities, and to incorporate all the rights incident to ownership of a Unit within the Project and all of the limitations on such ownership as described in this Declaration.

10. RESTRICTIONS ON USE.

The Units and Common Areas and Facilities, including but not limited to the Limited Common Areas and Facilities, except as otherwise permitted in writing by the Management Committee, shall be used in accordance with the following restrictions:

- .1. All Units are intended to be used for residential purposes or any other use permitted by applicable zoning ordinances. The Units are restricted to such use.
- No noxious, destructive or offensive activity shall be carried on or placed in or upon any Unit, or in the Common Areas, or Limited Common Areas, or any part thereof, which shall interfere with the legal rights of other Owners nor shall anything be done therein which is or may become an annoyance or nuisance to any other Owner or to any person at any time lawfully residing in the Project. No activities shall be conducted, nor improvements constructed, in or upon any part of the Project which are or may become unsafe or hazardous to any person or property. Without limiting the breadth of the foregoing, aluminum foil, newspapers, or any other similar materials may not be used to cover the windows in any Unit. The Common Areas and Facilities shall be used only in a manner which is consistent with their professional office nature and the use restrictions applicable to the Units. Without limiting the breadth of the foregoing sentence: no automobile or other vehicle shall be parked at any location within the Project which impairs or tends to impair vehicular or pedestrian access within the Project or to and from its various parts; no radio or television antenna, receiver or similar device, or any wiring for any purpose, may be installed on the exterior of the Building, in a manner that is visible from the street level of this Project, without the prior written approval of the Management Committee; no Owner shall discard or permit any items to fall from the windows of his or her Unit; and no dogs or other pets are permitted on common areas, except for service dogs for blind persons or other similar types of necessary service dogs.
- 3. No signs, flags or advertising devices of any nature, including, without limitation, informational or directional signs or devices, shall be erected or maintained on any part of the Project, without the prior inspection and written approval of the Management Committee, except as may be necessary temporarily to caution or warn of danger. If the Management Committee consents to the erection of any such signs or devices, the same shall be removed promptly at the request of the Management Committee.
- 4. No Unit, or portions thereof, may be further divided or subdivided into two or more other Units. This provision does not prohibit a Unit from being owned by more than one person in the form of a tenancy in common or other form of joint undivided ownership. An Owner may lease portions of a Unit to two or more tenants.
- 5. No Owner shall, without the prior written consent of the Management Committee, do any act that would impair the structural soundness or integrity of the Building or the safety of property, impair any easement or hereditament appurtenant to the Project, or make or permit to be made any alteration, improvement or addition to the Common Areas and Facilities. Owner may remodel or redecorate the interior space of their Units, without Management Committee approval, so long as the remodeling or redecoration involves quality workmanship and materials consistent with a professional office complex.
- .6. There shall be no obstruction of the Common Areas and Facilities by any Owner. Owners shall neither store nor leave any of their property in the Common Areas and Facilities, other than Limited Common Areas and Facilities appurtenant to their Unit, except with the prior consent of the Management Committee.

- .7. Nothing shall be done or kept in any Unit or in the Common Areas and Facilities or any part thereof which would result in cancellation of the insurance on the Project or any part thereof, nor shall anything be done or kept in any Unit which would increase the rate of insurance on the Project or any part thereof over what the Association but for such activity, would pay, without the prior written consent of the Management Committee. Nothing shall be done or kept in any Unit or in the Common Areas and Facilities or any part thereof which would be in violation of any statute or rule, ordinance, regulation, permit or other validly imposed requirement of any governmental body. No damage to, or waste of, the Common Areas and Facilities or any part thereof shall be committed by any Owner or guest, lessee, licensee or invitee of any Owner, and each Owner shall indemnify and hold the Association and the other Owners harmless against all loss resulting from any such damage or waste caused by him or his guests, lessees, licensees or invitees.
- 8. Each Owner shall comply strictly with all rules and regulations adopted by the Association for the governance of the Units, the Common Areas and the Project, as such rules and regulations may be modified, amended and construed by the Association in the sole discretion of its Management Committee. The Management Committee may adopt reasonable rules and regulations that are not inconsistent with the terms and provisions of this Declaration, the Articles or the Bylaws.
- 9. Any Lease agreement between an Owner and a lessee respecting a Unit shall be subject in all respects to the provisions of this Declaration, the Articles and Bylaws and any failure by the lessee to comply with the terms of such documents shall be a default under the Lease. All such Lease agreements shall be in writing and a copy of the Lease shall be filed with the Association. Other than the foregoing, there is no restriction on the right of any Owner to lease his Unit. An Owner shall be responsible and liable for any damage to the Project caused by its tenant.

11. ASSOCIATION AND MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE.

- 1. Each Owner shall be a member of the Association. Membership will begin immediately and automatically upon becoming an Owner and shall terminate immediately and automatically upon ceasing to be an Owner. If title to a Unit is held by more than one person, the membership appurtenant to that Unit shall be shared by all such persons in the same proportionate interest and by the same type of tenancy in which title to the Unit is held. An Owner shall be entitled to one membership for each Unit owned by him. Each membership shall be appurtenant to the Unit to which it relates and shall be transferred automatically by conveyance of that Unit. Ownership of a Unit within the Project cannot be separated from the Association membership appurtenant thereto, and any devise, encumbrance, conveyance or other disposition, respectively, of such Owner's membership in the Association and the rights appurtenant thereto. No person or entity other than an Owner may be a member of the Association, and membership in the Association may not be transferred except in connection with the transfer of a Unit.
- .2. The Association shall be governed by the following provisions:
 - 11.2.1. The management and maintenance of the Project and the administration of the affairs of the Association shall be conducted by a Management Committee consisting of three (3)

- natural persons as provided in the Bylaws. The Management Committee shall be elected as provided in this Declaration and in the Bylaws.
- 11.2.2. Except as otherwise provided herein, the Management Committee shall have all the powers, duties and responsibilities as are now or may hereafter be provided by the Act, this Declaration and the Bylaws, including but not limited to the following:
 - 11.2.2.1.To make and enforce all rules and regulations covering the operation and maintenance of the Project and the Units.
 - 11.2.2.2.To carry out through a Manager those of its functions which are properly the subject of delegation. The Manager so engaged shall be an independent contractor and not an agent or employee of the Association or Management Committee, shall be responsible for managing the Project for the benefit of the Association and the Owners, and shall, to the extent permitted by law and by the terms of the agreement with the Management Committee, be authorized to perform any of the functions or acts required or permitted to be performed by the Management Committee itself.
 - 11.2.2.3. To engage the services of accountants, attorneys or other employees or agents and to pay to said persons a reasonable compensation therefor.
 - 11.2.2.4.To operate, maintain, repair, improve and replace the Common Areas and Facilities.
 - 11.2.2.5.To determine and pay the Common Expenses, and levy and collect Assessments to pay for the Common Expenses.
 - 11.2.2.6.To assess and collect the proportionate share of Common Expenses from the Owners, as provided in Section 19 hereinafter.
 - 11.2.2.7.To enter into contracts, deeds, leases and/or other written instruments or documents and to authorize the execution and delivery thereof by the appropriate officers.
 - 11.2.2.8.To open bank accounts on behalf of the Association and to designate the signatories therefor.
 - 11.2.2.9.To purchase, hold, sell, convey, mortgage or lease any one or more Units in the name of the Association or its designee.
 - 11.2.2.10.To bring, prosecute and settle litigation for itself, the Association and the Project, provided that it shall make no settlement which results in a liability against the Management Committee, the Association or the Project in excess of \$10,000 (as measured in 2006 dollars and thereafter adjusted by the Cost of Living Index) without the prior approval of a majority of the Total Votes of the

Association at a meeting or by written ballot distributed to Owners by mail; provided, any settlement which would be paid from proceeds of insurance which may be settled by the Association's insurance carrier and which in either case results in no actual liability of funds of the Association in excess of \$10,000 shall not require Association approval.

- 11.2.2.11.To obtain insurance for the Association with respect to the Units and the Common Areas and Facilities, as well as worker's compensation insurance, as needed.
- 11.2.2.12.To repair or restore the Project following damage or destruction or a permanent taking by the power of or power in the nature of eminent domain or by an action or deed in lieu of condemnation not resulting in the removal of the Project from the provisions of the Act.
- 11.2.2.13.To own, purchase or lease, hold and sell or otherwise dispose of, on behalf of the Association, items of personal property necessary to or convenient to the management of the business and affairs of the Association and the Management Committee and to the operation of the Project, including without limitation furniture, furnishings, fixtures, maintenance equipment, appliances and office supplies.
- 11.2.2.14.To keep adequate books and records and implement the policies and procedures for the inspection of the books and records of the Project by Owners in accordance with the terms of the Bylaws. The Association or the Management Committee shall make available to the Owners, Mortgagees and the holders, insurers and guarantors of the First Mortgage on any Unit current copies of the Declaration, Articles, Bylaws and other rules governing the Project and other books, records and financial statements of the Association. "Available" shall mean available for inspection, upon request, during normal business hours or under other reasonable circumstances.
- 11.2.2.15.To do all other acts necessary for the operation and maintenance of the Project, including the maintenance and repair of any Unit if the same is necessary to protect or preserve the Project.
- 11.2.2.16.To prepare, adopt, amend and disseminate budgets and other information from time to time in accordance with the terms of the Bylaws.
- 11.2.2.17.To grant conveyances, easements and rights-of-way over the Common Areas and Facilities.
- 11.2.2.18.Members of the Management Committee, the officers and any assistant officers, agents and employees of the Association (i) shall not be liable to the Owners as a result of their activities as such for any mistake of judgment,

negligence or otherwise, except for their own willful misconduct or bad faith; (ii) shall have no personal liability in contract to an Owner or any other person or entity under any agreement, instrument or transaction entered into by them on behalf of the Association in their capacity as such; (iii) shall have no personal liability in tort to any Owner or any person or entity, direct or imputed, by virtue of acts performed by them, except for their own willful misconduct or bad faith, nor for acts performed for them in their capacity as such; and (iv) shall have no personal liability arising out of the use, misuse or condition of the Project, which might in any way be assessed against or imputed to them as a result or by virtue of their capacity as such.

- 11.2.2.19. When a member of the Management Committee is sued for liability for actions undertaken in his role as a member of the Management Committee, the Association shall indemnify him for his losses or claims, and undertake all costs of defense, until and unless it is proven that he acted with willful or wanton misfeasance or with gross negligence. After such proof the Association is no longer liable for the cost of defense, and may recover costs already expended from the member of the Management Committee who so acted. Members of the Management Committee are not personally liable to the victims of crimes occurring at the Project. Punitive damages may not be recovered against the Association, but may be recovered from persons whose gross negligence gave rise to the damages.
- 11.2.3. Neither the Management Committee nor the Manager, if any, shall sell any Property of the Association except as permitted by the Act and this Declaration.
- 12. MAINTENANCE, ALTERATION AND IMPROVEMENT.
- The Management Committee, acting on behalf of the Association and, subject to the rights and duties of the Owners as set forth in this Declaration, shall be responsible for the exclusive management and control of the Common Areas and Facilities and all improvements thereon and shall keep the same in a good, clean, attractive, safe and sanitary condition, order and repair; provided, however, that unless otherwise stated herein, each Owner shall keep the Limited Common Areas designated for use in connection with his Unit in a clean, sanitary and attractive condition. The Management Committee shall be responsible for the maintenance and repair of the exterior of the Building, other improvements and grounds, including, without limitation, painting thereof, repair and replacement of exterior trim, siding, railings, roof and fences, cleaning, repair, and the maintenance of all landscaping, fire and landscaping sprinkling systems, walkways and driveways. The Management Committee shall also be responsible for maintenance, repair and replacement of Common Areas and Facilities within the Building, and any items located within or used in connection with the Common Areas and Facilities. The costs associated with the maintenance, replacement and repair of the Common Areas and Facilities shall be a Common Expense.
- 2. Some of the Common Areas and Facilities are or may be located within the Units or may be conveniently accessible only through the Units. The Association shall have the irrevocable right to have

access to each Unit and to all Common Areas and Facilities from time to time during such reasonable hours as may be necessary for the cleaning, repair or replacement of any Common Areas and Facilities or for making any emergency repairs at any time and when necessary to prevent damage to the Common Areas and Facilities or to any Unit. The Association shall also have the irrevocable right to have access to any Unit when necessary in connection with any cleaning, maintenance, repair, replacement, painting, landscaping, construction or reconstruction for which the Association is responsible or for the purpose of abating a nuisance or a known or suspected dangerous or unlawful condition. Such entry shall be made with as little inconvenience to the Owners as is practicable under the circumstances and any damage caused thereby shall be repaired by the Association.

- 3. Additions or Capital Improvements to the Project which cost no more than \$5,000 (as measured by 2006 dollars) may be authorized by the Management Committee alone, so long as the Association has such funds available to it without imposing a special assessment. Additions or Capital Improvements the cost of which exceeds \$5,000 must, prior to being constructed, be authorized by at least a majority of the undivided ownership in the Project. Any additional or Capital Improvements which would materially alter the nature of the Project must, regardless of its cost and prior to being constructed, be authorized by at least seventy-five percent (75%) of the Project's undivided ownership interest. For purposes of this Section 12.3, "materially alter the nature of the Project" shall mean any addition or Capital Improvement that changes the project from office use to any other use, such as residential or any form of timesharing.
- 4. No Owner shall enlarge or otherwise modify the exterior of his/her Unit or Limited Common Area or add any devices or structures such as, for illustration and not limitation, fences, greenhouses, solariums, room additions, or decks, unless and until the Owner has received written consent from the Management Committee. The Management Committee may function by itself or may appoint a committee to be charged with the responsibility of keeping the Project's exterior and common areas consistent in appearance.

In the event the Management Committee grants an Owner the right to convert Common Area into Limited Common Area or modify Limited Common Area into Common Area, the entire cost of any such improvement or modification shall be borne by the Owner. Ownership interests in the Common Areas shall also be amended to reflect the additional private ownership of the Owner, increasing the Owner's interest and concurrently reducing the Ownership interests of the other Owners. The other Owners' consent is not required for such an amendment. Moreover, the Owner shall pay all expenses associated with the preparation, execution and recordation of any amendments reflecting such conversion.

Should any improvement or modification to a Unit or to the Project by an Owner cause any increase in the cost of the Association's insurance, painting, or other expense, such increase in expense shall be added to the affecting Owner's monthly assessment. Further, any such additional expense affected thereby and applicable to non-yearly periodic maintenance projects such as, but not limited to, roofing, staining or painting, shall also be added to any special assessment of the Owner.

13. INSURANCE.

- 1. The Association shall at all times maintain in force insurance meeting the following requirements:
 - 13.1.1. A "master" or "blanket" type policy of property insurance shall be maintained covering the entire Project, including: Common Areas and Facilities; the Building including all Units (other than the interior contents thereof); fixtures, building service equipment, personal property and supplies comprising a part of the Common Areas or Facilities or owned by the Association, but excluding land, foundations, excavations, and other items normally not covered by such policies. References herein to a "master" or "blanket" type policy of property insurance are intended to denote single entity condominium insurance coverage. As a minimum, such "master" or "blanket" policy shall afford protection against loss or damage by fire, by other perils normally covered by the standard extended coverage endorsement, and by all other perils which are customarily covered with respect to projects similar to the Project in construction, location, and use, including (without limitation) all perils normally covered by the standard "all risk" endorsement, where such endorsement is available. Such "master" or "blanket" policy shall be in an amount not less than one hundred percent (100%) of current replacement cost of all elements of the Project covered by such policy, exclusive of land, foundations, excavation, and other items normally excluded from coverage. If the Management Committee deems such advisable, the insurance policy shall include either of the following endorsements to assure full insurable value replacement cost coverage: a Guaranteed Replacement Cost Endorsement (under which the insurer agrees to replace the insurable property regardless of the cost) and, if the policy includes a co-insurance clause, an Agreed Amount Endorsement (which waives the requirement for co-insurance); or a Replacement Cost Endorsement (under which the insurer agrees to pay up to one-hundred percent (100%) of the property's insurable replacement cost but no more) and, if the policy includes a coinsurance clause, an Agreed Amount Endorsement (which waives the requirement for coinsurance). Unless the Management Committee otherwise determines, the maximum deductible amount for such a policy covering the Common Areas and Facilities shall be Two Thousand Dollars (\$2,000) and for losses related to individual Units that are covered by such a policy, the maximum deductible related to each individual Unit shall be One Thousand Dollars (\$1,000.00). Funds to cover these deductible amounts shall be included in the Association's operating reserve account.
 - 13.1.2. If a Unit within the Project is or comes to be situated in a Special Flood Hazard Area as designated on a Flood Insurance Rate Plat, a "master" or "blanket" policy of flood insurance shall be maintained covering the Building (a separate policy is required for each separate multi-story building that houses Units), any machinery and equipment that are not part of a Building and all Common Areas and Facilities within the Project (hereinafter "Insurable Property") in an amount deemed appropriate, but not less than the lesser of: the maximum limit of coverage available under the National Flood Insurance Administration Program for the Building and any other Insurable Property within any portion of the Project located within a designated flood hazard area; or one hundred percent (100%) of the insurable value of all such facilities. The maximum deductible

- amount for any such policy shall be the lesser of Five Thousand Dollars (\$5,000.00) or one percent (1%) of the policy face amount.
- 13.1.3. The name of the insured under each policy required to be maintained by the foregoing Sections 13.1.1 and 13.1.2 shall be the Association for the use and benefit of the individual Owners. (Said Owners shall be designated by name, if required.) Notwithstanding the requirement of the two immediately foregoing sentences, each such policy may be issued in the name of an authorized representative of the Association, including any Insurance Trustee with whom the Association has entered into an Insurance Trust Agreement, or any successor to such Trustee, for the use and benefit of the individual Owners. Loss payable shall be in favor of the Association (or Insurance Trustee), as a trustee for each Owner and each such Owner's Mortgagee. Each Owner and each such Owner's Mortgagee, if any, shall be beneficiaries of such policy. Evidence of insurance shall be issued to each Owner and Mortgagee upon request.
- 13.1.4. Each policy required to be maintained by the foregoing Sections 13.1.1 and 13.1.2 shall contain the standard mortgage clause, or equivalent endorsement (without contribution), commonly accepted by private institutional mortgage investors in the area in which the Project is located. In addition, such mortgage clause or another appropriate provision of each such policy shall provide that the policy may not be canceled or substantially modified without at least ten (10) days' prior written notice to the Association and to each Mortgagee which is listed as a scheduled holder of a Mortgage in the policy.
- 13.1.5. Each policy required to be maintained by the foregoing Sections 13.1.1 and 13.1.2 shall provide, if available, for the following: recognition of any insurance trust agreement; a waiver of the right of subrogation against Owners individually; the insurance is not prejudiced by any act or neglect of individual Owners which is not in the control of such Owners collectively or the Association; and the policy is primary in the event the Owner has other insurance covering the same loss.
- 13.1.6. In contracting for the policies of insurance required to be maintained by the foregoing provisions of this Section 13.1, the Management Committee shall make reasonable efforts to secure, if the Management Committee deems such advisable, coverage which provides the following endorsements: "Inflation Guard Endorsement" "Building Ordinance or Law Endorsement", if the enforcement of any building, zoning, or land use law will result in loss or damage, increased cost of repairs or reconstruction, or additional demolition and removal costs. (The endorsement must provide for contingent liability from the operation of building laws, demolition costs, and increased costs of reconstruction); and "Steam Boiler and Machinery Coverage Endorsement", if the Project has central heating or cooling, which shall provide that the insurer's minimum liability per accident at least equals the lesser of One Million Dollars (\$1,000,000.00) or the insurable value of the Building containing the boiler or machinery. In lieu of obtaining this as an endorsement to the commercial package property, the Association may purchase separate stand-alone boiler and machinery coverage.

- 13.1.7. The Association shall at all times maintain in force and pay the premiums for "blanket" fidelity bonds for all officers, members, and employees of the Association and for all other persons handling or responsible for funds of or administered by the Association whether or not that individual receives compensation for services. Furthermore, where the Association has delegated some or all of the responsibility for the handling of funds to the Manager, the Manager shall provide "blanket" fidelity bonds, with coverage identical to such bonds required of the Association, for the Manager's officers, employees and agents handling or responsible for funds of, or administered on behalf of. the Association. The total amount of fidelity bond coverage required shall be based upon the Association's best business judgment and shall not be less than the estimated maximum of funds, including reserve funds, in the custody of the Association, or the Manager, as the case may be, at any given time during the term of each bond. The bonds required shall meet the following additional requirements: the fidelity bonds shall name the Association as obligee; the bonds shall contain waivers by the issuers of the bonds of all defenses based upon the exclusion of persons serving without compensation from the definition of "employees", or similar terms or expressions; the premiums on all bonds required herein for the Association (except for premiums on fidelity bonds maintained by the Manager for its officers, employees and agents) shall be paid by the Association as part of the Common Expenses; and the bonds shall provide that they may not be canceled or substantially modified (including cancellation for nonpayment of premium) without at least ten (10) days' prior written notice to the Association.
- 13.1.8. The Association shall maintain in force, and pay the premium for a policy providing commercial general liability insurance coverage covering all of the Common Areas and Facilities, Building exteriors, public ways in the Project, all other areas of the Project that are under the Association's supervision, and any commercial spaces owned by the Association, if any, whether or not such spaces are leased to some third party. The coverage limits under such policy shall be in amounts generally required by private institutional mortgage investors for projects similar to the Project in construction, location, and use. Nevertheless, such coverage shall be for at least One Million Dollars (\$1,000,000) for bodily injury, including deaths of persons, and property damage arising out of a single occurrence. Coverage under such policy shall include, without limitation, legal liability of the insureds for property damage, bodily injuries and deaths of persons in connection with the operation, maintenance, or use of the Common Areas and Facilities, Building exteriors, and legal liability arising out of lawsuits related to employment contracts of the Association. Additional coverages under such policy shall include protection against such other risks as are customarily covered with respect to projects similar to the Project in construction, location, and use, including but not limited to (where economically feasible and if available), host liquor liability, contractual and allwritten contract insurance, employers liability insurance, and comprehensive automobile liability insurance. If such policy does not include "severability of interest" in its terms, the policy shall include a special endorsement to preclude an insurer's denial of any Owner's claim because of negligent acts of the Association or any other Owner. Such policy shall provide that it may not be canceled or substantially modified, by any party,

- without at least ten (10) days' prior written notice to the Association and to each First Mortgagee which is listed as a scheduled holder of a Mortgage in such policy.
- 13.1.9. Notwithstanding any of the foregoing provisions and requirements relating to property or liability insurance, there may be named as an insured on behalf of the Association, the Association's authorized representative, including any trustee with whom the Association may enter into any Insurance Trust Agreement or any successor to such trustee (each of whom shall be referred to herein as the "Insurance Trustee"), who shall have exclusive authority to negotiate losses under any policy providing such property or liability insurance. Each Owner hereby appoints the Association, or any Insurance Trustee or substitute Insurance Trustee designated by the Association, as his or her attorney-in-fact for the purpose of purchasing and maintaining such insurance, including: the collection and appropriate disposition of the proceeds thereof; the negotiation of losses and execution of releases of liability; the execution of all documents; and the performance of all other acts necessary to accomplish such purpose. The Association, or any Insurance Trustee, shall receive, hold, or otherwise properly dispose of any proceeds of insurance in trust for the use and benefit of the Owners and their Mortgagees, as their interests may appear.

Each insurance policy maintained pursuant to the foregoing Sections 13.1.1, 13.1.2, 13.1.7, and 13.1.8 shall be written by an insurance carrier which is licensed to transact business in the State of Utah and which has a B general policyholder's rating or a financial performance index of 6 or better in the Best's Key Rating Guide or an A or better rating from Demotech, Inc., or which is written by Lloyd's of London. No such policy shall be maintained where: under the terms of the carrier's charter, bylaws, or policy, contributions may be required from, or assessments may be made against, an Owner, a Mortgagee, the Management Committee, or the Association; by the terms of the carrier's charter, bylaws, or policy, loss payments are contingent upon action by the carrier's board of directors, policyholders, or members; or the policy includes any limiting clauses (other than insurance conditions) which could prevent the party entitled (including, without limitation, the Management Committee, the Association, or Owner) from collecting insurance proceeds. The provisions of this Section 13.1.9 and of the foregoing Sections 13.1.1, 13.1.2, 13.1.7, and 13.1.8 shall not be construed to limit the power or authority of the Association to obtain and maintain insurance coverage, in addition to any insurance coverage required hereunder, in such amounts and in such forms as the Association may deem appropriate from time to time.

13.1.10. All insurance policies shall be reviewed at least annually by the Management Committee in order to ascertain whether the coverage contained in the policies is sufficient to make any necessary repairs or replacement of the Project which may have been damaged or destroyed. In addition, such policies shall be reviewed to determine their compliance with the provisions of this Declaration.

14. DESTRUCTION OR DAMAGE.

- 1. All of the Owners irrevocably constitute and appoint the Association as their true and lawful attorney-infact in their name, place and stead for the purpose of dealing with the Project upon its damage or
 destruction as hereinafter provided. Acceptance by any grantee of a deed from any Owner shall
 constitute an appointment by said grantee of the Association as his or her attorney-in-fact as herein
 provided. As attorney-in-fact, the Association shall have full and complete authorization, right and
 power to make, execute and deliver any contract, deed or other instrument with respect to the interest of
 an Owner which may be necessary or appropriate to exercise the powers herein granted. All insurance
 proceeds shall be payable to the Association except as otherwise provided in this Declaration.
- .2. Repair and reconstruction of the improvements as used herein means restoring the Project to substantially the same condition in which it existed prior to the damage or destruction, with each Unit and the Common Areas and Facilities having substantially the same vertical and horizontal boundaries as before.
- 3. In the event all or any part of the Project is damaged or destroyed, the Association shall proceed as follows:
 - 14.3.1. The Association shall give timely written notice to any holder of any First Mortgage on a Unit who requests such notice in writing in the event of substantial damage to or destruction of any part of the Common Areas or Facilities or a Unit subject to such First Mortgage.
 - 14.3.2. As soon as practicable after an event causing damage to or destruction of any part of the Project, the Association shall obtain complete and reliable estimates of the costs to repair and reconstruct the part of the Project damaged or destroyed.
 - 14.3.3. If the proceeds of the insurance maintained by the Association equal or exceed the estimated costs to repair and reconstruct the damaged or destroyed part of the Project, such repair and reconstruction shall be carried out.
 - 14.3.4. If the proceeds of the insurance maintained by the Association are less than the estimated costs to repair and reconstruct the damaged or destroyed part of the Project and if less than seventy-five percent (75%) of the Project is damaged or destroyed, such repair and reconstruction shall nevertheless be carried out. The Association shall levy a Special Common Assessment sufficient to provide funds to pay the actual costs of such repair and reconstruction to the extent that such insurance proceeds are insufficient to pay such costs. Such Special Common Assessment shall be allocated and collected as provided in Section 19.1.3 hereof, except that the vote therein specified shall be unnecessary. Further levies may be made in like manner if the amounts collected (together with the proceeds of insurance) are insufficient to pay all actual costs of such repair and reconstruction.
 - 14.3.5. If the proceeds of the insurance maintained by the Association are less than the estimated costs to repair and reconstruct the damaged or destroyed part of the Project and if

seventy-five percent (75%) or more of the Project is damaged or destroyed, such damage or destruction shall be repaired and reconstructed, but only if within one hundred (100) days following the damage or destruction, Owners entitled to vote at least seventy-five percent (75%) of the votes of the Total Votes of the Association vote to carry out such repair and reconstruction. If, however, the Owners do not, within one hundred (100) days after such damage or destruction, elect by a vote of at least seventy-five percent (75%) of the votes of the Total Votes of the Association to carry out such repair and reconstruction, the Association shall record in the office of the County Recorder of Salt Lake County, State of Utah, a notice setting forth such facts. Upon the recording of such notice, the following shall occur:

- 14.3.5.1. The Project shall be deemed to be owned in common by the Owners;
- 14.3.5.2.Each Owner shall own an undivided interest in the Project equal to his ownership interest in the Common Areas and Facilities;
- 14.3.5.3. Any liens affecting any of the Units shall be deemed to be transferred, in accordance with the existing priorities, to the undivided interest of the respective Owner in the Project; and
- 14.3.5.4. The Project shall be subject to an action for partition at the suit of any Owner, in which event the net proceeds of any sale resulting from such suit for partition, together with the net proceeds of the insurance of the Project, if any, shall be considered as one fund and shall be divided among all Owners in an amount equal to the percentage of undivided interest owned by each Owner in the Project after first paying out of the respective share of each Owner, to the extent sufficient for the purposes, all liens on the undivided interest in the Project owned by such Owner.
- 14.3.5.5.In no event shall an Owner of a Unit or any other party have priority over the holder of any First Mortgage on such Unit with respect to the distribution to such Unit of any insurance proceeds.
- 4. If the damage or destruction is to be repaired or reconstructed as provided above, the Association shall, as soon as practicable after receiving the said estimate of costs, commence and diligently pursue to completion the repair and reconstruction of that part of the Project damaged or destroyed. The Association may take all necessary or appropriate action to effect repair and reconstruction, as attorney in fact for the Owners, and no consent or other action by any Owner shall be necessary in connection therewith, except as otherwise expressly provided herein. The Project shall be restored or repaired to substantially the same condition in which it existed prior to the damage or destruction, with each Unit and the Common Areas and Facilities having the same vertical and horizontal boundaries as before. Any restoration or repair of the Project, after a partial condemnation or damage due to an insurable hazard, shall be performed substantially in accordance with the Declaration and the original architectural plans and specifications.

- .5. If repair or reconstruction is to occur, the insurance proceeds held by the Association and any amounts received from Common Assessments shall constitute a fund for the payment of costs of repair and reconstruction after casualty. It shall be deemed that the first money disbursed in payment for costs of repair and reconstruction shall be made from insurance proceeds; if there is a balance after payment of all costs of such repair and reconstruction, such balance shall be distributed to the Owners equally.
- of the Total Votes of the Association consent and agree to such amendment and such consent and agreement is reflected in an instrument duly executed by the Association and recorded in accordance with the provisions of this Declaration.

15. TERMINATION.

- 1. Except as otherwise provided in this Declaration, the Project may be terminated only by agreement of Owners entitled to vote at least sixty percent (60%) of the Total Votes of the Association at a meeting of Owners duly called for such purpose at which a quorum is present.
- .2. All of the Owners may remove the Project from the provisions of the Act by an instrument duly recorded to that effect, provided that the holders of all liens affecting any of the Units consent or agree by instruments duly recorded that their liens are transferred to the fractional ownership interest of the Owners in the Project.
- 3. A termination agreement may provide that all of the Project shall be sold following termination. If, pursuant to the agreement, any real estate in the Project is to be sold following termination, the termination agreement shall set forth the minimum terms of the sale.
- .4. The Association, on behalf of the Owners, may contract for the sale of real estate in the Project, but the contract is not binding on the Owners until approved pursuant to Sections 15.1 and 15.2. If any real estate in the Project is to be sold following termination, title to that real estate on termination vests in the Association as trustee for all Owners. Thereafter, the Association has all powers necessary and appropriate to affect the sale. Until the sale has been concluded and the proceeds of the sale distributed, the Association continues in existence with all powers it had before termination. Proceeds of the sale shall be distributed to Owners and Mortgagees as their interests may appear, based on the relative value of each Unit. Unless otherwise specified in the termination agreement, as long as the Association holds title to the real estate, each Owner and their successors in interest have an exclusive right to occupancy of the portion of the real estate that formerly constituted their Unit in accordance with the terms of this Declaration. During the period of that occupancy right, each Owner and their successors in interest remain liable for all assessments and other obligations imposed on Owners by this Declaration.
- .5. Following termination of the Project, the proceeds of any sale of real estate, together with the assets of the Association, shall be held by the Association as trustee for Owners and Mortgagees as their interests may appear. Following termination, Mortgagees holding Mortgages on the Units which were recorded before termination may enforce those liens in the same manner as any lienholder.

16. EMINENT DOMAIN.

- 1. Whenever any proceeding is instituted that could result in the temporary or permanent taking, injury or destruction of all or part of the Common Areas and Facilities or one or more Units or portions thereof by the exercise of the power of or power in the nature of eminent domain or by an action or deed in lieu of condemnation, the Management Committee and each Owner shall be entitled to notice thereof and the Management Committee shall, and the Owners at their respective expense may, participate in the proceedings incident thereto.
- 2. With respect to the Common or Limited Common Areas and Facilities, any damages or awards shall be determined for such taking, injury or destruction as a whole and not for each Owner's interest therein. After such determination, each Owner shall be entitled to a share in the damages in the same proportion as his ownership interest in the Common Areas and Facilities.
- 3. With respect to one or more Units or portions thereof, the damages or awards for such taking shall be deemed to be proceeds from insurance on account of damage or destruction pursuant to Section 14 above and shall be deposited with the Management Committee as trustee. Even though the damages or awards may be payable to one or more Owners, the Owners shall deposit the damages or awards with the Management Committee as trustee. In the event an Owner refuses to so deposit his award with the Management Committee, then at the option of the Management Committee, either a Special Common Assessment shall be made against the defaulting Owner and his Unit in the amount of this award or the amount of such award shall be set off against the sum hereafter made payable to such Owner.
- 4. In the event the Project is removed from the provisions of the Act pursuant to Section 15 above, the proceeds of the damages or awards shall be distributed or used in accordance with the Owners respective undivided interest in the Common Areas and Facilities.
- 5. If one or more Units are taken, in whole or in part, and the Project is not removed from the provisions of the Act, the taking shall have the following effects:
 - 16.5.1. If the taking reduces the size of a Unit and the remaining portion of the Unit may be made tenantable, the Unit shall be made tenantable. If the cost of such work exceeds the amount of the award, the additional funds required shall be assessed against the Owners of the Unit. The balance of the award, if any, shall be distributed to the Mortgagee to the extent of the unpaid balance of its Mortgage and the excess, if any, shall be distributed to the Owner.
 - 16.5.2. If the taking destroys or so reduces the size of a Unit that it cannot be made tenantable, the award shall be distributed to the Mortgagee of the Unit to the extent of the unpaid balance of its Mortgage and the excess, if any, shall be distributed to the Owners thereof. The remaining portion of such Unit, if any, shall become a part of the Common Areas and Facilities and shall be placed in condition for use by all Owners in the manner approved by the Management Committee. The ownership interest in the Common Areas and Facilities appurtenant to the Units that continue as part of the Project shall be

equitably adjusted to distribute the ownership of the Common Areas and Facilities among the reduced number of Owners.

.6. Changes in Units, in the Common Areas and Facilities and in the ownership of the Common Areas and Facilities that are affected by the taking referred to in this Section 16.6 shall be evidenced by an Amendment to this Declaration and the Plat, which need not be approved by the Owners.

17. MORTGAGEE PROTECTION.

- 1. The Association shall maintain and have current copies of the Declaration, Articles, Bylaws, and other rules concerning the Project as well as its own books, records, and financial statements available for inspection by Owners or by holders, insurers, and guarantors of First Mortgages that are secured by Units in the Project. Generally, these documents shall be available during normal business hours.
- 2. The lien or claim against a Unit for unpaid assessments or charges levied by the Association pursuant to this Declaration shall be subordinate to the First Mortgage affecting such Unit if the First Mortgage was recorded before the delinquent assessment was due, and the First Mortgagee thereunder which comes into possession of or which obtains title to the Unit shall take the same free of such lien or claim for unpaid assessment or charges, but only to the extent of assessments or charges which accrue prior to foreclosure of the First Mortgage, exercise of a power of sale available thereunder, or taking of a deed or assignment in lieu of foreclosure. No assessment, charge, lien, or claim which is described in the preceding sentence as being subordinate to a First Mortgage or as not to burden a First Mortgagee which comes into possession or which obtains title shall be collected or enforced by the Association from or against a First Mortgagee, a successor in title to a First Mortgagee, or the Unit affected or previously affected by the First Mortgage concerned.
- 3. In the event any taxes or other charges which may or have become a lien on the Common Areas and Facilities are not timely paid, or in the event the required hazard insurance described in 13.1.1 lapses, is not maintained, or the premiums therefore are not paid when due, any Mortgagee or any combination of Mortgagees may jointly or singly, pay such taxes or premiums or secure such insurance. Any Mortgagee which expends funds for any of such purposes shall be entitled to immediate reimbursement therefore from the Association.
- 4. No provision of this Declaration or the Articles gives or may give an Owner or any other party priority over any rights of Mortgagees pursuant to their respective Mortgages in the case of a distribution to Owners of insurance proceeds or condemnation awards for loss to or taking of all or any part of the Units or the Common Areas and Facilities.

18. AMENDMENT.

1. Except as provided elsewhere in this Declaration, any amendment to this Declaration or the Plat shall require the affirmative vote of at least seventy-five percent (75%) of the Total Votes of the Association cast in person or by proxy at a meeting duly called for such purpose or otherwise approved in writing by such Owners. Any amendment authorized pursuant to this Section shall be accomplished through the recordation in the office of the Salt Lake County Recorder of an instrument executed by the Association.

In such instrument an officer or a member of the Management Committee of the Association shall certify that the vote required by this Section for amendment has occurred.

19. ASSESSMENT OF UNITS BY THE ASSOCIATION.

- 1. The making and collection of Common Assessments by the Association from Owners of Units for their share of Common Expenses shall be pursuant to the Bylaws and subject to the following provisions:
 - 19.1.1. Each Owner shall be liable for a proportionate share of the Common Expenses, such share being the same as the percentage of undivided ownership interest in the Common Areas and Facilities appurtenant to the Unit owned by him, as determined in accordance with the provisions of Section 20 below. Two separate and distinct funds shall be created and maintained hereunder, one for operating expenses and one for capital reserve expenses. Such combined expenses shall constitute the Common Expenses, and the funds received from Common Assessments under this Article 19 shall be the Common Expense Account. Common Assessments shall include both Regular Common Assessments and Special Common Assessments. Regular Common Assessments must be made at least annually, based on a budget adopted at least annually by the Association in accordance with the provisions of this Declaration and the Bylaws. Regular Common Assessments shall be levied against each separate Unit annually.
 - 19.1.2. The Association may not impose a Regular Common Assessment per Unit which is more than twenty-five percent (25%) greater than the previous year's Regular Common Assessment, without first obtaining the vote of Owners, constituting a quorum, casting a majority of the Total Votes of the Association at a meeting of the Association. Such percentage increase shall be calculated without regard to any increase attributable to an increase in real estate taxes against the Units. The Association shall provide notice, by first class mail to all Owners, of any increase in the Regular Common Assessments not less than thirty (30) nor more than sixty (60) days prior to the date the increased Regular Common Assessment is due.
 - 19.1.3. In addition to the Regular Common Assessments, the Association may levy in any calendar year, Special Common Assessments applicable to that year only. However, in any fiscal year, except as otherwise provided in this Declaration, the Management Committee shall not, without the vote or written assent of Owners, casting a majority of the Total Votes of the Association at a meeting or by written ballot, levy Special Common Assessments which in the aggregate exceed 10% of the budgeted gross expenses of the Association for that fiscal year. The portion of any Special Common Assessment levied against a particular Unit shall be equal to the percentage of undivided interest in the Common Areas and Facilities appurtenant to such Unit. These provisions with respect to the imposition or allocation of Special Common Assessments shall not apply when the special assessment is to pay an increase in real property taxes or when the special assessment against an Owner is a remedy utilized by the Management Committee to reimburse the Association for costs incurred in bringing the Owner and/or his Unit into compliance with the provisions of this Declaration, the Bylaws, rules and regulations of

the Association, or any other governing instrument for the Project. The Management Committee shall provide notice by first class mail to all Owners of any Special Common Assessments not less than thirty (30) nor more than sixty (60) days prior to the date such Assessment is due. Special Common Assessments shall be paid as determined by the Management Committee and the Management Committee may permit Special Common Assessments to be paid in installments extending beyond the fiscal year in which the Special Common Assessment is imposed.

- 19.1.4. All Common Assessments shall be due as determined pursuant to the Bylaws. Common Assessments and any installments thereof not paid on or before ten (10) days after the date when due shall bear interest at the rate of eighteen percent (18%) per annum, or at such lower rate of interest as may be set by the Management Committee, from the date when due until paid. Furthermore, Owners who do not pay their Common Assessments when due shall be subject to a late fee of up to One Hundred Dollars (\$100.00), adjustable from year to year at the discretion of the Management Committee pursuant to the Cost of Living Index. All payments of Common Assessments shall be first applied to accrued interest and late fees, and then to the Common Assessment payment first due. All Common Assessments to pay a judgment against the Association may be made only against the Units in the Project at the time the judgment was entered, in proportion to their liabilities for Common Expenses. If any Common Expense is caused by the misconduct of any Owner, the Association may assess that expense exclusively against such Owner's Unit(s). If the Owners' percentage interests in the Common Areas and Facilities are reallocated, assessments for Common Expenses and any installment thereof not yet due must be recalculated in accordance with the reallocated percentage interests of the Owners.
- 19.1.5. There shall be a lien upon the applicable Unit for all unpaid Common Assessments, together with late fees, interest and costs (including attorneys' fees) charged pursuant to the Declaration and the Act. The lien for unpaid Common Assessments and related charges shall be effective upon recordation in the Office of the Salt Lake County Recorder of a written notice of lien by the Management Committee or the Manager. The written notice of lien shall set forth the amount of the Common Assessment, the date(s) due, the amount remaining unpaid, the name of the Owner of the Unit and a description of the Unit. No notice of lien shall be recorded until there is a delinquency in payment of the Common Assessment. Such lien may be enforced by sale or foreclosure conducted in accordance with the provisions of law applicable to the exercise of powers of sale or foreclosure in deeds of trust or mortgages or in any other manner permitted by law including specifically, but without limitation, the method recognized under the laws of the state of Utah for the enforcement of a mechanics lien which has been established in accordance with the provisions of Chapter 1, Title 38, <u>Utah Code Ann.</u>, as amended from time to time. In any such foreclosure, the Owner shall be required to pay the costs and expenses of such proceeding (including reasonable attorneys' fees), and such costs and expenses shall be secured by the lien being foreclosed. The Owner shall also be required to pay to the Association any Common Assessments against the Unit which shall become due during the period of foreclosure, and all such Common Assessments shall be secured

by the lien being foreclosed. The Management Committee shall have the right and power in behalf of the Association to bid in at any foreclosure sale and to hold, lease, mortgage or convey the subject Unit in the name of the Association. In furtherance of such foreclosure rights, the Association may bring an action at law against the Owner personally obligated to pay the same or the Association may foreclose the lien in accordance with the provisions of the Utah Condominium Ownership Act (Title 57, Chapter 8, Utah Code Ann.). The Association and each Owner hereby appoint Premier Title Insurance Agency, Inc., 7240 South Highland Drive, Suite 200 Salt Lake City, Utah 84121, its successors and/or assigns, as trustee for the purpose of exercising the power of sale in connection with non-judicial foreclosures as provided in Title 57, Chapter 1 Utah Code Ann. and made applicable hereto by Title 57, Chapter 8 Utah Code Ann. Provided, however, the Association reserves the right to substitute and appoint a successor trustee as provided for in Title 57, Chapter 1 Utah Code Ann. Each Owner hereby conveys all of its right, title and interest in its Unit to such trustee, in trust, with a power of sale, to secure each Owner's obligations under the Declaration, including but not limited to the obligation to pay all Common Assessments. The Association may, through its duly authorized agents, bid on the Unit at any foreclosure sale and acquire, hold, lease, mortgage and convey the same. The lien of the Association shall be superior (prior) to all other liens and encumbrances except liens and encumbrances recorded before recordation of this Declaration, a First Mortgage on a Unit as provided for in Section 17.2 hereof and assessments, liens and charges in favor of the state or any political subdivision thereof, for taxes and other governmental assessments or charges past due and unpaid on the Unit. The lien procedures described herein do not prohibit actions to recover sums for which the Act creates a lien or prohibit the Association from taking a deed in lieu of foreclosure. The Management Committee, upon written request, shall furnish to an Owner a statement setting forth the amount of unpaid assessments against the Unit. This statement must be furnished within ten (10) business days after receipt of the request and is binding on the Association, the Management Committee, the Common Area Manager and every Owner, in favor of all who rely on such statement in good faith.

- 19.1.6. The amount of any Common Assessment against any Unit shall be the personal obligation of the Owner of such Unit to the Association. Suit to recover a money judgment for such personal obligation shall be maintainable by the Association without foreclosing or waiving the lien securing the same. No Owner may avoid or diminish any such personal obligation by waiver of the use and enjoyment of any of the Common Areas and Facilities or by abandonment of his Unit or by waiving any services or amenities provided for in this Declaration. In the event of any suit to recover a money judgment of unpaid assessments hereunder, the involved Owner shall pay the costs and expenses incurred by the Association in connection therewith, including reasonable attorneys' fees.
- 19.1.7. The personal obligation of an Owner to pay unpaid assessments against his Unit as described in Section 19.1.6 shall not pass to successors in title unless assumed by them. Provided, however, a lien to secure unpaid assessments shall not be affected by the sale or transfer of the Unit unless foreclosure by a First Mortgagee is involved in which case

the foreclosure will extinguish the lien for any assessments that were payable before the foreclosure sale, but shall not relieve any subsequent Owner from paying further assessments.

The Management Committee shall not expend funds designated as reserves for any purpose other than the repair, restoration, replacement or maintenance of major components of the Common Areas and Facilities for which the Association is responsible and for which the reserve fund was established or for litigation involving such matters; provided, however, that the Management Committee may expend up to \$5,000.00 per year of reserve funds for other purposes so long as an adequate level of reserve funds is maintained. The Management Committee may also authorize the temporary transfer of money from the reserve account to the Association's operating account from time to time to meet short-term cash flow requirements and pay other expenses. Any such funds so transferred shall constitute a debt of the Association, and shall be restored and returned to the reserve account within three (3) years of the date of the initial transfer; provided, however, the Management Committee may, upon making a documented finding that a delay in the restoration of such funds to the reserve account would be in the best interests of the Project and Association, delay such restoration until the time it reasonably determines to be necessary. The Management Committee shall exercise prudent fiscal management in the timing of restoring any transferred funds to the reserve account and shall, if necessary, levy a Special Common Assessment to recover the full amount of the expended funds within the time limit specified above. Any such Special Common Assessment shall not be subject to the limitations set forth in Section 19.1.3 hereof.

If an Owner shall at any time lease his Unit and shall default in the payment of Common Assessments, the Management Committee may, at its option, so long as such default shall continue, demand and receive from any tenant of the Owner the rent due or becoming due, and the payment of such rent to the Management Committee shall be sufficient payment and discharge of such tenant and the Owner for such assessments to the extent of the amount so paid.

20. VOTING.

At any meeting of the Association, each Owner of a Unit either in person or by proxy, shall be entitled to vote the number of votes appurtenant to each respective Unit as set forth in Exhibit "A." The number of votes appurtenant to each respective Unit shall be based on the Unit's undivided interest in the Common Areas and Facilities. The undivided interest appurtenant to each Unit shall be equal to the percentage derived by dividing the Size of each Unit by the aggregate Size of all Units in the Project, as set forth in Exhibit "A." The number of votes appurtenant to each Unit shall have a permanent character, and, except as otherwise permitted and provided for in this Declaration, shall not be altered without the unanimous consent of all Owners expressed in a duly recorded Amendment.

21. EASEMENTS.

If any part of the Common Areas and Facilities encroaches or shall hereafter encroach upon a Unit or Units, an easement for such encroachment and for the maintenance of the same shall and does exist. If

any part of a Unit encroaches or shall hereafter encroach upon the Common Areas and Facilities, or upon an adjoining Unit or Units, an easement for such encroachment and for the maintenance of the same shall and does exist. Such easements shall extend for whatever period the encroachment exists. Such encroachments shall not be considered to be encumbrances either on the Common Areas and Facilities or the Units. Encroachments referred to herein include, but are not limited to, encroachments caused by error in the original construction of any improvement constructed or to be constructed within the Project, by error in the Plat, by settling, rising or shifting of the earth, or by changes in position caused by repair or reconstruction of the Project or any part thereof.

- 2. Each Owner shall have the unrestricted right to ingress and egress over, upon and across the Common Areas and Facilities as necessary for access to the Unit he is occupying and to any Limited Common Areas and Facilities appurtenant to his Unit, and shall have the right to the horizontal, vertical and lateral support of his Unit and such rights shall be perpetual and shall be appurtenant to and pass with title to each Condominium.
- 3. The Association shall have an easement to make such use of the Common Areas and Facilities as may be necessary or convenient to perform the duties and functions that each is obligated or permitted to perform pursuant to this Declaration, including, without limitation, the right to construct and maintain in the Common Areas and Facilities for use by the Owners and the Association.
- 4. Some of the Common Areas and Facilities are or may be located within the Units or may be conveniently accessible only through the Units. The Association shall have the irrevocable right to have access to each Unit and to all Common Areas and Facilities from time to time during such reasonable hours as may be necessary for the maintenance, cleaning, repair (emergency or otherwise) or replacement of any Common Areas and Facilities or for making emergency repairs at any time therein necessary to prevent damage to the Common Areas and Facilities or to any Unit. In addition, agents of the Association may enter any Unit when necessary in connection with any cleaning, maintenance, repair, replacement, landscaping, construction or reconstruction for which the Association is responsible. Such entry shall be made with as little inconvenience to the Owners as practicable, and any damage caused thereby shall be repaired by the Association with funds from the Common Expense Account. Similarly, Owners shall have a right of reasonable access through the Common Areas and Facilities and other Units (upon reasonable advance notice to the owner(s) of such Units) if reasonably necessary to access, repair, replace or maintain any Unit or item appurtenant to such Unit.
- 5. All conveyances of Units within the Project shall be construed to grant and reserve such easements as are provided herein, even though no specific reference to such easements appears in any such conveyance.

22. NOTICES.

Any notice permitted or required to be delivered as provided herein may be delivered either personally, by first class mail, by express mail or overnight courier service providing proof of delivery, or by telecopy or facsimile transmission. Notice to Owners shall be addressed to each Owner at the address given by such Owners to the Management Committee for the purpose of service of such notice or to the Unit of such Owner if no such address has been given to the

Management Committee. Notice shall be deemed given when actually received if personally delivered or sent by overnight courier; if faxed, when the fax is received, except that if the fax is received at a time other than the normal business hours of the office at which it is received, on the next regular business day; and if by mail, the earlier of the day actually received or the third business day after the notice is deposited in the United States Mail, properly addressed and postage prepaid.

23. NO WAIVER.

The failure of the Management Committee or its agents or designees to insist, in one or more instances, upon the strict performance of any of the terms, covenants, conditions or restrictions of this Declaration, the Bylaws, to exercise any right or option herein contained or to serve any notice or to institute any action shall not be construed as a waiver or a relinquishment for the future of such term, covenant, condition or restriction; but such term, covenant, condition or restriction shall remain in full force and effect. The receipt and acceptance by the Management Committee or its agents or designees of the payment of any assessment from an Owner with knowledge of the breach of any covenant hereof shall not be deemed a waiver of such breach, and no waiver by the Management Committee of any provision hereof shall be deemed to have been made unless expressed in writing and signed by the Management Committee.

24. ENFORCEMENT.

- All Owners, guests or lessees of an Owner, and persons under Owner's control, shall strictly comply with the provisions of the Declaration, the Bylaws, and the rules and regulations and decisions issued pursuant thereto. The Association and any aggrieved Owner shall have a right of action against Owners who fail to comply with provisions of the Declaration or the decisions of the Association. Owners shall have a similar right or action against the Association. Failure to so comply shall be grounds for: (i) an action to recover sums due for damages or injunctive relief or both, maintainable by the Management Committee, or its agent or designee on behalf of the Owners, or in an appropriate case, by an aggrieved Owner; and/or (ii) the Management Committee to impose monetary penalties, temporary suspensions of an Owner's right to the use of a Unit or the Common Areas and Facilities, or other appropriate discipline so long as any such Owner has been given notice and has had an opportunity to present a written or oral defense to the charges in a hearing. The Management Committee shall determine whether the Owner's defense shall be oral or written. After the hearing, but before any disciplinary action is taken, the Owner shall be notified of the decision of the Management Committee. The Management Committee may delegate to the Manager, the power and authority to carry out disciplinary actions duly imposed.
- 2. The Association shall not be empowered to cause the absolute forfeiture of an Owner's right, title or interest in the Project on account of the Owner's failure to comply with the provisions of the Declaration or the rules and regulations for the Project except pursuant to:

24.2.1. The judgment of a court; or

- 24.2.2. A foreclosure for the failure of an Owner to pay assessments duly levied by the Association.
- .3. The Association shall only be empowered to cause or require alteration or demolition of any construction to enforce any restrictions contained in this Declaration pursuant to judicial proceedings.

25. AGENT FOR SERVICE OF PROCESS.

The name and address of the person to receive service of process in all cases provided by the Act shall be the registered agent and address of the Association as shown on the official corporate records maintained in the office of the Division of Corporations and Commercial Code of the State of Utah.

26. SEVERABILITY.

The provisions of this Declaration shall be deemed independent and severable, and the invalidity or partial invalidity or unenforceability of any one provision or portion hereof shall not affect the validity or enforceability of any other provision hereof.

CAPTIONS.

The captions in this Declaration are inserted only as a matter of convenience and for reference and in no way define, limit or describe the scope of this Declaration or the intent of any provision hereof.

28. LAW CONTROLLING.

This Declaration and the Plat shall be construed and controlled by and under the laws of the State of Utah.

EFFECTIVE DATE.

This Declaration shall take effect when recorded in the office of the Salt Lake County Recorder.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Declarant has executed this instrument this day of MAU, 2008.

DECLARANT:

JM3 Services; LLC a Utah limited liability company

By: //

Title: Keysterd Agrif

STATE OF UTAH

: SS.

COUNTY OF SALT LAKE)

The foregoing instrument was acknowledged before me this and day of MAY, 2008, by Justin Marty, as authorized member/manager of JM3 Services, LLC, a Utah limited

liability company.



NOTARY PUBLIC Residing at. SUC

EXHIBIT "A"

COMMENCING AT THE NORTHWEST CORNER OF LOT 8, CAPITAL SUBDIVISION OF BLOCK 10, PLAT "E", SALT LAKE CITY SURVEY; AND RUNNING THENCE EAST 48.35 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 87.8 FEET; THENCE WEST 7 FEET; THENCE SOUTH 37.2 FEET; THENCE WEST 41.35 FEET; THENCE NORTH 125 FEET TO THE PLACE OF BEGINNING.

SITUATE IN SALT LAKE COUNTY, STATE OF UTAH.

TAX ID NO. 09-31-305-008

THE CAPTIAL HILL ONE CONDOMINIUMS

- Unit 1 24 East 300 North Unit 1, Salt Lake City, Utah 84103
- Unit 2 24 East 300 North Unit 2, Salt Lake City, Utah 84103
- Unit 3 24 East 300 North Unit 3, Salt Lake City, Utah 84103
- Unit 4 24 East 300 North Unit 4, Salt Lake City, Utah 84103
- Unit 5 24 East 300 North Unit 5, Salt Lake City, Utah 84103
- Unit 6 24 East 300 North Unit 6, Salt Lake City, Utah 84103

EXHIBIT A

Schedule of Units, Votes and Undivided Interests in Common Areas

CAPITOL HILL ONE CONDOMINIUMS

Unit Number	Size of Unit: Condominium (square feet)	Number of Votes Per Unit	Percentage of Undivided Interest Per Unit	Parking Stalls
#1	720	1 Vote	18.4%	1
#2	710	1 Vote	18.1%	1
#3	765	1 Vote	19.5%	1
#4	710	1 Vote	18.1%	1
#5	505	1 Vote	12.9%	1
#6	510	1 Vote	13.0%	1
Total	3,920	100	100%	6

Capitol Hill One Condos Proposed HOA Fees

1.) Insurance	\$	20
2.) Water, sewer	\$	25
3.) Garbage	\$	15
4.) Gas	\$	40
5.) Management	\$	15
6.) Maintenance	<u>\$</u>	20
Tota	1 \$	135

EXHIBIT B

Bylaws

(Attached)

BYLAWS OF THE

CAPITOL HILL ONE CONDOMINIUMS OWNERS ASSOCIATION, INC.

a Corporation Formed Under the Utah Revised Nonprofit Corporation Act

ARTICLE 000000001 PURPOSE AND APPLICABILITY

- 1.1. <u>Purpose</u>. The specific purpose of **THE CAPITOL HILL ONE CONDOMINIUMS OWNERS ASSOCIATION, INC.** (the "Association"), is to engage in all of the purposes set forth in the Articles of Incorporation including the following:
- 1.1.1. The Association shall engage in the maintenance, rehabilitation, operation, management and other similar activities relating to the development known as THE CAPITOL HILL ONE CONDOMINIUMS (the "Property").
- 1.1.2. The Association shall do all lawful actions and exercise the powers enumerated in the Utah Nonprofit Association and Cooperative Association Act (Utah Code Ann. § 16-6a-101 et seq.), as it may be amended (the "Act").
- 1.1.4. No part of the net earnings or any income of the Association shall inure to the benefit of, or be distributable or paid to, its trustees, officers or other persons, except that the Association shall be authorized and empowered to pay reasonable compensation for services rendered, reimburse authorized expenses and to make payments and distributions in furtherance of the purposes set forth herein and as authorized by law for a cooperative association.
- 1.1.5. No substantial part of the activities of the Association shall be the carrying on of propaganda or otherwise attempting to influence legislation, and the Association shall not participate in, or intervene in (including the publishing or distribution of statements) any political campaign on behalf of or in opposition to any candidate or public office.
- 1.1.6. Notwithstanding any other provision of these Bylaws, the Association shall not, except to an insubstantial degree, engage in any activities or exercise any powers that are not in furtherance of the purposes of the Association as set forth herein.

1. 2.0 Applicability of Bylaws.

These Bylaws govern the management of the business and affairs of the Association, except as otherwise provided by statute, the Declaration of Covenants, Conditions and Restrictions of the Project (the "Declaration") or the Association's Articles of Incorporation. In the event of any conflict between the Declaration and these Bylaws, the Declaration shall govern. Any capitalized terms in these Bylaws shall have the meanings ascribed to such terms in the Declaration. In addition, throughout these Bylaws, any references to a trustee or trustees shall mean and refer to members of the Management Committee.

ARTICLE II OFFICE

2. 1. Principal Office.

The governing Management Committee shall fix the location of the principal executive office of the Association at any place inside or outside the State of Utah. The initial address of the Association's principal executive office shall be 256 North State Street, Salt Lake City, Utah 84103

2.2. Change in Location or Number of Offices.

The Management Committee of the Association, as described in the Declaration, may change the Association's office from one location to another.

ARTICLE III MEMBERS

3. 1. Determination.

The Association shall have "members" as that term is defined in the Declaration.

3. 2. Voting Rights.

The voting rights of the members shall be as set forth in the Declaration.

3. 3. Place of Meetings.

Meetings of the members shall be held at any place within or without the State of Utah designated by the Management Committee, or, in the absence of such designation, at the principal executive office of the Association.

3. 4. Annual Meetings.

An annual meeting of the members shall be held on the first Saturday of October each year at the hour of 10:00 a.m. If the date scheduled for the annual meeting of members is a legal holiday, then the annual meeting of the members shall be held on the next business day following or as soon thereafter as may reasonably be scheduled by the Management Committee. At each annual meeting the members of the Management Committee shall be elected, reports of the affairs of the Association shall be considered, and any other proper business may be transacted.

3. 5. Special Meetings.

3.5.1. Special meetings of the members may be called by the Management Committee, the President of the Management Committee, or by the members upon the request of the holders of memberships entitled to cast not less than forty percent (40%) of the votes at such meeting.

- 3.5.2. Any request for the calling of a special meeting of the members shall (i) be in writing, (ii) specify the date and time thereof, which date shall be not less than thirty-five (35) nor more than sixty (60) days after receipt of the request, (iii) specify the general nature of the business to be transacted thereat and (iv) be given either personally or by first-class mail, postage prepaid, or other means of written communication to the President of the Management Committee. The officer receiving a proper request to call a special meeting of the members shall cause notice to be given to the members entitled to vote thereat that a meeting will be held at the date and time specified by the person or persons calling the meeting. If notice is not given within 20 days of the receipt of the request, the members making the request may give notice of such meeting so long as the notice given complies with the other provisions of this subsection.
- 3.5.3. No business may be transacted at a special meeting unless the general nature thereof was stated in the notice of such meeting.

3. 6.0 Notice of Annual, Special or Adjourned Meetings.

- **3.6.1.** Whenever any meeting of the members is to be held, a written notice of such meeting shall be given in the manner described in subdivision 3.6.4. of this Section not less than ten (10) nor more than sixty (60) days before the date thereof to each member entitled to vote thereat. The notice shall state the place, date and hour of the meeting and (i) in the case of a special meeting, the general nature of the business to be transacted or (ii) in the case of the annual meeting, those matters which the Management Committee, at the time of the giving of the notice, intends to present for action by the members. The notice of any meeting at which trustees are to be elected shall include the name of any nominee or nominees who, at the time of the notice, management intends to present for election.
- 3.6.2 Any proper matter may be presented at an annual meeting for action. However, any action to approve (i) a contract or transaction in which a trustee has a direct or indirect financial interest, (ii) an amendment of the Articles of Incorporation, (iii) a reorganization of the Association, (iv) a voluntary dissolution of the Association, or (v) a distribution in dissolution (other than in accordance with the rights of outstanding preferred shares) may be taken only if the notice of the meeting states the general nature of the matter to be approved.
- 3.6.3. Notice need not be given of an adjourned meeting if the time and place thereof are announced at the meeting at which the adjournment is taken, except that if the adjournment is for more than forty-five (45) days or if after the adjournment a new record date is provided for the adjourned meeting, a notice of the adjourned meeting shall be given to each member of record entitled to vote at that meeting.
- 3.6.4. Notice of any meeting of the members shall be given personally, by first class mail, or by telegraph or other written communication, addressed to the member at the member's address appearing on the books of the Association or given by that member to the Association for the purpose of notice; or if no such address appears or is given, at the place where the principal executive office of the Association is located or by publication at least once in a newspaper of general circulation in the counties in which the principal executive office and Property are located. Notice shall be deemed to have been given at the time when delivered personally to the recipient, deposited in the mail, delivered to a common carrier for transmission to the recipient or sent by other means of written communication. An affidavit of the mailing or other means of giving notice may be executed by the Secretary, Assistant Secretary or any transfer agent of the Association giving the notice and shall be prima facie evidence of the giving of the notice. Such affidavits shall be filed and maintained in the minute books of the Association.

3.6.4. If any notice or report addressed to the member at the member's address appearing on the books of the Association is returned to the Association by the United States Postal Service marked to indicate that the United States Postal Service is unable to deliver the notice or report at such address, all future notices or reports shall be deemed to have been duly given without further mailing if the same shall be available for the member upon the member's written demand at the principal executive office of the Association for a period of one year from the date of the giving of the notice or report to all other members.

3. 7.0 Record Date.

3.7.1. The Management Committee may fix a time in the future as a record date for determination of the members who are (i) entitled to receive notice of any meeting or to vote thereat, (ii) entitled to give written consent to any corporate action without a meeting, or (iii) entitled to exercise any rights in respect of any other lawful action. The record date so fixed shall be not more than sixty (60) or less than ten (10) days prior to the date of any meeting of the members, or more than sixty (60) days prior to any other action.

3.7.2. In the event no record date is fixed:

- **3.7.2.A.** The record date for determining the members entitled to notice of or to vote at a meeting of members shall be at the close of business on the business day immediately preceding the day on which notice is given or, if notice is waived, at the close of business on the business day next preceding the day on which the meeting is held.
- 3.7.2.B. The record date for determining members entitled to give consent to corporate action in writing without a meeting, when no prior action by the Management Committee has been taken, shall be the day on which the first written consent is given.
- **3.7.2.C.** The record date for determining members for any other purpose shall be at the close of business on the day on which the Management Committee adopts the resolution relating thereto, or the 60th day prior to the date of such other action, whichever is later.
- 3.7.3.0 Notwithstanding any transfer of any memberships on the books of the Association after the record date, only members of record on the close of business on the record date are entitled to receive notice and vote, to give written consent, to receive an allotment of rights or to exercise rights, as the case may be.
- 3.7.4. A determination of members of record entitled to receive notice of or to vote at a meeting of members shall apply to any adjournment of the meeting unless the Management Committee fixes a new record date for the adjourned meeting, but the Board shall fix a new record date if the meeting is adjourned for more than forty-five (45) days from the date set for the original meeting.

3.8.0 Quorum.

- **3.8.1.** A majority of the memberships entitled to vote at a meeting of the members, represented in person or by proxy, shall constitute a quorum for the transaction of business at the meeting.
- 3.8.2. The members present at a duly called or held meeting at which a quorum is present may continue to transact business until adjournment notwithstanding the withdrawal of enough members to leave

less than a quorum, if any action taken (other than adjournment) is approved by at least a majority of the shares required to constitute a quorum.

3. 9.0 Adjournment.

Any meeting of the members may be adjourned from time to time whether or not a quorum is present by the vote of a majority of the memberships represented thereat either in person or by proxy. At the adjourned meeting the Association may transact any business which might have been transacted at the original meeting.

3. 10. Validation of Actions Taken at Defectively Called, Noticed or Held Meetings.

- **3.10.1.** The transactions of any meeting of the members, however called and noticed and wherever held, are as valid as though had at a meeting duly held after regular call and notice, if a quorum is present either in person or by proxy, and if, either before or after the meeting, each of the persons entitled to vote thereat, not present in person or by proxy, signs a written waiver of notice or a consent to the holding of the meeting or an approval of the minutes thereof. All such waivers, consents and approvals shall be filed with the corporate records or made a part of the minutes of the meeting.
- **3.10.2.** Attendance of a person at a meeting shall constitute a waiver of notice of and presence at such meeting, except (i) when the person objects, at the beginning of the meeting, to the transaction of any business because the meeting is not lawfully called or convened and (ii) that attendance at a meeting is not a waiver of any right to object to the consideration of any matter required by the Act to be included in the notice but not so included, if such objection is expressly made at the meeting.

3. 11.0 Voting for Election of Management Committee Members.

- **3.11.1.** Except as provided in subdivision 3.11.3 of this Section, the affirmative vote of the majority of the memberships represented and voting at a duly held meeting at which a quorum is present (which shares voting affirmatively also constitute at least a majority of the required quorum) shall be the act of the members, unless the vote of a greater number is required by law, the Articles, the Declaration or any member agreement.
- **3.11.2.** Every member complying with subdivision 3.11.3 of this Section and entitled to vote at any election of trustees may cumulate the member's votes and give one candidate a number of votes equal to the number of trustees to be elected multiplied by the number of votes to which the member's shares are normally entitled, or distribute the member's votes on the same principle among as many candidates as the member thinks fit.
- **3.11.3.** No member shall be entitled to cumulate votes (i.e., cast for any candidate a number of votes greater than the number of votes which such member normally is entitled to cast) unless the candidate's or candidates' name(s) for which the member desires to cumulate votes has or have been placed in nomination prior to the voting and the member has given notice at the meeting prior to the voting of that member's intention to cumulate votes. If any one member has given such notice, all members may cumulate their votes for candidates in nomination.

- **3.11.4.** Elections for trustees may be by voice vote or by ballot unless any member entitled to vote demands election by ballot at the meeting prior to the voting, in which case the vote shall be by ballot.
- **3.11.5.** In any election of trustees, the candidates receiving the highest number of affirmative votes of the shares entitled to be voted for them up to the number of trustees to be elected by such shares are elected as trustees.

3. 12.0 Proxies.

- **3.12.1.** Every person entitled to vote memberships may authorize another person or persons to act with respect to such memberships by a written proxy signed by that person or that person's attorney-in-fact and filed with the Secretary of the Association. A proxy shall be deemed signed if the member's name is placed on the proxy (whether by manual signature, typewriting, telegraphic transmission or otherwise) by that member or that member's attorney-in-fact.
- **3.12.2.** Any validly executed proxy, except a proxy which is irrevocable pursuant to subdivision 3.11.C. of this Section, shall continue in full force and effect until the expiration of the term specified therein or upon its earlier revocation by the person executing it prior to the vote pursuant thereto (i) by a writing delivered to the Association stating that it is revoked, (ii) by written notice of the death of the person executing the proxy, delivered to the Association, (iii) by a subsequent proxy executed by the person executing the prior proxy and presented to the meeting or (iv) as to any meeting, by attendance at such meeting and voting in person by the person executing the proxy. No proxy shall be valid after the expiration of eleven (11) months from the date hereof unless otherwise provided in the proxy. The date contained on the form of proxy shall be deemed to be the date of its execution.
 - **3.12.3.** A proxy which states that it is irrevocable is irrevocable for the period specified therein.

3. 13.0 Inspectors of Election.

In advance of any meeting of the members, the Management Committee may appoint either one (1) or three (3) persons (other than nominees for the office of trustee) as inspectors of election to act at such meeting or any adjournments thereof. If inspectors of election are not so appointed, or if any person so appointed fails to appear or refuses to act, the President at such meeting may, and on the request of any member or member's proxy holder shall, appoint inspectors of election (or persons to replace those who so fail or refuse to act) at the meeting. If appointed at a meeting on the request of one or more members or the proxy holders thereof, the majority of shares represented in person or by proxy shall determine whether one or three inspectors are to be appointed.

3. 14. Action by Written Consent.

3.14.1. Subject to subdivisions 3.14.1. and 3.14.3. of this Section, any action which may be taken at any annual or special meeting of the members may be taken without a meeting, without a vote and without prior notice, if a consent in writing, setting forth the action so taken, is signed by the holders of outstanding memberships having not less than the minimum number of votes which would be necessary to authorize or take such action at a meeting at which all memberships entitled to vote thereon were present and voted. All such consents shall be filed with the Secretary of the Association and maintained with the corporate records.

- 3.14.2. Except for the election of a trustee by written consent to fill a vacancy on the Management Committee (other than a vacancy created by removal), trustees may be elected by written consent only by the unanimous written consent of all memberships entitled to vote for the election of trustees. In the case of an election of a trustee by written consent to fill a vacancy (other than a vacancy created by removal), any such election requires the consent of a majority of the outstanding memberships entitled to vote for the election of trustees.
- **3.14.3.** Unless the consents of all members entitled to vote have been solicited in writing, the Secretary of the Association shall give prompt notice of the corporate action approved by the members without a meeting. This notice shall be given in the manner specified above. In the case of approval of (i) contracts or transactions in which a trustee has a direct or indirect financial interest, (ii) indemnification of agents of the Association, (iii) a reorganization of the Association, or (iv) a distribution in dissolution, notice of such approval shall be given at least ten (10) days before the consummation of any action authorized by that approval.
- **3.14.4.** Any member giving a written consent, or that member's proxy holder, or a transferee of the memberships or a personal representative of the member or their respective proxy holders, may revoke the consent by a writing received by the Association prior to the time that written consents of the number of shares required to authorize the proposed action have been filed with the Secretary of the Association, but may not do so thereafter. Such revocation is effective upon its receipt by the Secretary of the Association.

ARTICLE IV MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE

4.1. Management Committee.

The affairs of the Association shall be managed by a Management Committee, which shall have the same meaning as the "Board of Directors" as set forth in the Act. Members of the Management Committee are the "Directors" of the Association, as set forth in the Act. The Management Committee shall consist of three persons, which persons shall be members of the Association or shall be managers, officers, directors or trustees of the entity or trust holding title to a Unit at the Project. Of the three members of the Management Committee, one shall be the President of the Association; one shall be the Vice President of the Association; and one shall be the Secretary of the Association.

4. 1.1. Specific Powers.

Without prejudice to the general powers set forth in these Bylaws, but subject to the same limitations, the Management Committee shall have the power to:

- **4.1.1.A.** Appoint and remove the Association's officers, agents and employees; and prescribe powers and duties for them that are consistent with law, the Articles and these Bylaws;
- **4.1.1.B.** Change the principal office or the principal business office in Utah from one location to another; and

4.1.1.C. Borrow money and incur indebtedness on behalf of the Association and cause to be executed and delivered for the Association's purposes, in the corporate name, promissory notes, bonds, deeds of trust, mortgages, pledges, hypothecations and other evidences of debt and securities.

4.2.00 Number and Term.

The number of members on the Management Committee shall be three (3). Each member of the Management Committee shall hold office for a term of two (2) years or until his or her successor shall have been elected or appointed and qualified. The initial members of the Management Committee, as of the date of these Bylaws are as follows: Joseph Marty, Justin Marty, and Jason Marty.

4.3. Nomination and Appointment.

Any member of the Management Committee may be removed from the Management Committee with or without cause by a single majority vote of the members. Any vacancy occurring in the Management Committee by reason of resignation, removal or otherwise, may be filled by the remaining members of the Management Committee. A Management Committee member elected or appointed, as the case may be, to fill a vacancy shall be elected or appointed for the unexpired term of his predecessor in office.

4.4. Meetings.

4.4.1. Place of Meetings.

Meetings of the Management Committee shall be held at any place inside or outside Utah that has been designated by resolution of the Management Committee or in the notice of the meeting or, if not so designated, at the principal office of the Association.

4.4.2. Meetings by Telephone.

Any meeting may be held by conference telephone or similar communication equipment as long as all members of the Management Committee participating in the meeting can hear one another.

4.4.3. Annual Meeting.

The Management Committee shall hold a regular annual meeting for purposes of organization, election of officers and transaction of other business.

4.4.4. Other Regular Meetings.

Other regular meetings of the Management Committee may be held without notice to the members at such time and place as the Management Committee may fix from time to time.

4.4.5. Special Meetings

4.4.5.A. Authority to Call.

Special meetings of the Management Committee for any purpose may be called at any time by the President, or any two members of the Management Committee.

4.4.5.B. <u>Notice</u>.

4.4.5.B.(i). Manner of Giving Notice.

Notice of the time and place of special meetings shall be given to each member of the Management Committee by one of the following methods: (i) by personal delivery of written notice; (ii) by first-class mail, postage prepaid; or (iii) by telephone. All such notices shall be given or sent to the member's address or telephone number as shown on the Association's records.

4.4.5.B.(ii).0 <u>Time Requirements</u>.

Notices sent by first-class mail shall be deposited in the United States mail at least five (5) days before the time set for the meeting. Notices given by personal delivery, telephone or telegraph shall be delivered, telephoned or given to the telegraph company at least 48 hours before the time set for the meeting.

4.4.5.B.(iii). Notice Contents.

The Notice shall state the time, place, and general purpose of the meeting and the place, if the place is other than the principal office of the Association.

4.4.6.00 Quorum.

Two members of the Management Committee shall constitute a quorum for the transaction of business, except to adjourn. Every action taken or decision made by a majority of Management Committee members present at a duly held meeting at which a quorum is present shall be the act of the Management Committee, subject to the law.

4.4.7. Waiver of Notice.

Attendance of a Management Committee member at any meting shall constitute a waiver of notice of such meeting except where such member attends a meeting for the express purpose of objecting to the transaction of any business because the meeting is not lawfully called or convened.

4.5.0 Action Without a Meeting.

Any action that the Management Committee is required or permitted to take may be taken without a meeting if all members of the Management Committee consent in writing to the action; provided, however, that the consent of any member who has a material financial interest in a transaction to which the Association is a party shall not be required for approval of that transaction. Such action by written consent shall have the same force and effect as any other validly approved action of the Management Committee. All such consents shall be filed with the minutes of the proceedings of the Management Committee.

4.6. Compensation and Reimbursement.

Members of the Management Committee may receive such compensation, if any, for their services as the Members, by vote of members holding at least eighty percent (80%) of the ownership interests in the Project, may determine to be just and reasonable to the Association.

4.7. Responsibilities of Officers.

The members of the Management Committee shall decide among themselves which of them shall be the President, Vice President and Secretary for each one-year term. Said officers shall have the duties, powers, and authorities conferred upon them by these Bylaws, the Declaration and the Act.

5.5.1. President.

The President shall supervise, direct and control the Association's activities, affairs and officers. The president shall preside at all meetings of the Association and the Management Committee.

5.5.2. Vice President.

If the President is absent or disabled, the vice president shall perform all duties of the president. When so acting, a vice president shall have all powers of and be subject to all restrictions on the President. The vice president shall have such other powers and perform such other duties as the Management Committee may prescribe.

5.5.3. Secretary. The Secretary shall keep, or cause to be kept, at the Association's principal office or such other place as the Management Committee may direct, a book of minutes of all meetings, proceedings and actions of the Management Committee. The minutes of meetings shall include the time and place that the meeting was held; whether the meeting was annual, regular or special and, if special, how authorized; the notice given, the names of those present at Management Committee meetings; and the number of Management Committee members present or represented at the meetings. The Secretary shall keep, or cause to be kept, at the principal office in Utah, a copy of the Articles of Incorporation and Bylaws, as amended to date.

ARTICLE V INDEMNIFICATION

5. 1. Right of Indemnity.

To the fullest extent permitted by law including Sections 16-10a-901 through 16-10a-909 of the Act (the "Indemnification Laws"), this Association shall indemnify its trustees, officers, employees and other persons described in that Section including persons formerly occupying any such position, against all expenses (including attorneys' fees), judgments, fines, settlements and other amounts actually and reasonably incurred by them in connection with any proceeding, and including an action by or in the right of the Association, by reason of the fact that the person is or was a person described in that Section, if such person acted in good faith and in a manner such person reasonably believed to be in the best interests of the Association and, in the case of a criminal proceeding, had no reasonable cause to believe the conduct of such person was unlawful. All terms used in these indemnification provisions shall have the same meanings as set forth in the Indemnification Laws.

5. 2. Approval of Indemnity.

On written request to the Management Committee by any person seeking indemnification under these Bylaws, the Management Committee shall promptly determine whether the applicable standard of conduct set forth in Indemnification Laws; and, if so, the Management Committee shall authorize indemnification. If the Management Committee cannot authorize indemnification because the number of trustees who are parties to the proceeding with respect to which indemnification is sought prevents the formation of a quorum of trustees who are not parties to that proceeding, the Management Committee shall promptly elect additional trustees who shall determine whether the applicable standard of conduct set forth Indemnification Laws has been met; and, if so, the trustees shall authorize indemnification.

5. 3. Advancement of Expenses.

To the full extent permitted by the Indemnification Laws and except as otherwise determined by the Management Committee in a specific instance, expenses incurred by a person seeking indemnification under these Bylaws in defending any proceeding covered by these Bylaws shall be advanced by the Association before final disposition of the proceeding on receipt by the Association of an undertaking by or on behalf of that person that the advance will be repaid unless it is ultimately determined that the person is entitled to be indemnified by the Association for those expenses.

ARTICLE VI INSURANCE

The Association shall have the right to purchase and maintain insurance to the full extent permitted by law on behalf of its officers, trustees, employees and other agents against any liability asserted against or incurred by any officer, trustee, employee or agent in such capacity or arising out of the officer's, trustee's, employee's or agent's status as such.

ARTICLE VII RECORDS AND REPORTS

7. 1. Maintenance of Corporate Records.

The Association shall keep all of its books and records at its principal executive office. All of the books and records may be inspected by any trustee, or any trustee's agent or attorney, for any proper purpose at any reasonable time.

ARTICLE VIII OMISCELLANEOUS

8.1 Interpretation. Unless the context requires otherwise, the general provisions, rules of construction and definitions in the Act shall govern the construction of these Bylaws. Without limiting the generality of the preceding sentence, the masculine gender includes the feminine and neuter, the singular includes the plural, the plural includes the singular and the term "person" includes both a legal entity and a natural person.

8.2 Amendment of Bylaws.

Subject to the limitations set forth below, the Management Committee may adopt, amend or repeal Bylaws. The Management Committee may not, without the approval of all Members, specify or change any Bylaw provision that would:

- **8.2.1.** Fix or change the authorized number of trustees;
- 8.2..2. Fix or change the minimum or maximum number of trustees;
- 8.2.3. Change from a fixed number of trustees to a variable number of trustees or vice versa;
- 8.2.4. Increase or extend the terms of trustees; or
- **8.2.5.** Increase the quorum for trustees' meetings.

8.3 Amendment of Articles.

The Management Committee may adopt an amendment to the Association's Articles of Incorporation at a meeting of the Management Committee upon receiving the vote of two-thirds of the trustees in office and the approval of the members. Any number of amendments to the Articles of Incorporation may be submitted and voted upon at any one meeting.

EXECUTED as of this 2008.

The Management Committee:

CAPITOL HILL ONE CONDOS

ADDENDUM # 1, SUPPLEMENTAL CONDITIONS

- 1.) This building is in an historical zone. Any changes to the exterior require approval of the Salt Lake City Planning Department.
- 2.) This building is 100 years old. All of the hot and cold water piping above the first floor and all of the electrical wiring, fixtures and panels have been replaced. There has major repair and replacement work completed through out the building. Even with all the work completed the building is still and old building and has old components like the front windows, wood trim, porches, wood framing, etc. that add to the character of the building. If you appreciate the character of the building and the area you will enjoy the unique experience of living in an historical home.
- 3.) This is a non reinforced masonry building as are most of the older buildings in Salt Lake City. The exterior walls are constructed of two withes of brick. The interior walls and the roof are constructed of Douglas fir wood framing. The brick and wood framing are in excellent condition and have been standing for 100 years. Typically, in an earth quake non reinforced brick construction is subject to cracking and breaking. Earth quake insurance would be advisable.
- 4.) The garages for units 1, 2, 3, and 4 are accessed off and a narrow alley way. This could create a situation where a larger car could not fit in the garage. Buyer acknowledges this possible situation and accepts this condition.
- 5.) Unit # 5 has the house electrical panel connected to its main panel. The HOA fee has been adjusted by \$50 per month to off set this expense.
- 6.) Unit # 1 is the only unit that has a hot water base board heating system supplied by the boiler in the mechanical room. The maintenance for the boiler is the responsibility of unit #1.
- 7.) All units are serviced by two 60 gallon water heaters in the mechanical room.
- 8.) All the units are covered under one gas bill. The HOA fees cover the gas costs for water heating and unit heating.
- 9.) Electrical services are separate for each unit.
- 10.) All units share sewer, water and trash expenses which are included in the HOA fees.
- 11.) Buyers should be aware that the floors in the second floor units has been sound reinforced with several layers of sound deadening materials to reduce sound transmission between units. (wood floor over layer of mass loaded vinyl, ¼" cement board, foam underlayment, 2 layers of ¾" x 4" t&g DF wood boards, R-19 floor insulation, 5/8" sheetrock on sound isolation metal clips) This sound treatment creates approximately a 25 DB reduction in noise but does not eliminate all noise between units.
- 12.) The roof is a new 20 year single ply TPO roof over 1" foam board over 5/8" sheeting over 1x10 wood boards.
- 13.) The building has new insulation installed with as much insulation as possible depending on conditions. Wood exterior walls have R-13, main building attic has R-30 to R-50, back roof R-19, second floors R13 to R-24.

- 14.) Snow removal and general exterior clean up is the responsibility of each unit.
- 15.) This building might have traces of lead paint or asbestos due to its age. The building has been repainted and the seller is not aware of any exposed lead or asbestos materials. No new materials used in construction contain lead or asbestos. If green materials were available, they were used in construction.
- 16.) Units # 1,2,3,4 have electric fireplaces in the front rooms. The existing brick fireplaces behind the electric fireplaces are non functioning and the flues are blocked off.
- 17.) Unit # 5, access to the under floor area is through a door in unit # 4. Buyer should be aware that there might be occasional need for access to this area which would require them to allow access to the basement door for utility work
- 18.) Unit # 5, access to the hot and cold water shut off valves to unit #6 is in the bathroom ceiling above the tub. Buyer to be aware that this could occasionally require access by unit # 6.
- 19.) Water to all units can be turned off in the mechanical room.
- 20.) Main gas shut off to all units is located on the West side of the building and in the basement.

ARTICLES OF INCORPORATION

OF THE

THE CAPITOL HILL ONE CONDOMINIUMS OWNERS ASSOCIATION, INC.

(A Utah Nonprofit Corporation)

Justin Marty, the undersigned natural person over the age of twenty-one years, acting as incorporator of a nonprofit corporation pursuant to the Utah Revised Nonprofit Corporation Act, Utah Code Annotated Sections 16-6a-101 et seq. (the "Act"), hereby adopts the following Articles of Incorporation for the Capital Hill One Condominiums Owners Association, Inc., a Utah nonprofit corporation.

NAME

The name of the nonprofit corporation is the THE CAPITOL HILL ONE CONDOMINIUMS OWNERS ASSOCIATION, INC. hereinafter referred to as the "Association."

DURATION

The Association shall exist perpetually or until dissolved pursuant to law.

PURPOSES

The Association is organized as a nonprofit corporation and shall be operated exclusively for the purpose of maintaining, operating, and governing the residential condominium project known as The Capitol Hill One Condominiums (the "Project"), located at 24 East 300 North, Salt Lake City, Utah (Salt Lake County). The Project has been or will be created by recording an instrument entitled Declaration of Covenants, Conditions and Restrictions of the Capital Hill One Condominiums (the "Declaration"), in the office of the Recorder of Salt Lake County, State of Utah. The Association shall be operated to perform the functions and provide the services contemplated by the Declaration. Except as otherwise provided herein, or as may be required by the context hereof, all terms defined in the Declaration shall have such defined meanings when used herein.

No dividend shall be paid, and no part of the net income, if any, of the Association shall be distributed, to any of the Owners, members, Management Committee, or officers of the Association, except as otherwise provided herein, in the Declaration, or by Utah law.

POWERS

Subject to the purposes declared in Article III above and any limitations herein expressed, the Association shall have and may exercise the power to do any and all things that the Association is authorized or required to do under the Declaration, as the same may from time to time be amended, including, without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the power to fix, levy and collect the charges and assessments provided for in the Declaration.

MEMBERSHIP AND STOCK

Each Owner shall be a Member of the Association. The rights and duties appertaining to membership in the Association shall be governed by the Declaration and the Bylaws. Neither the issuance nor the holding of shares of stock shall be necessary to evidence membership in the Association. Membership in the Association shall be mandatory, and not optional, and shall be appurtenant to and may not be separated from the ownership of any Unit in the Project. No persons or entity other than an Owner may be a member of the Association. Membership in the Association shall begin immediately and automatically upon becoming an Owner, and shall cease immediately and automatically upon ceasing to be an Owner. The Owners shall be voting members of the Association, with voting rights as set forth in the Bylaws and the Declaration.

ASSESSMENTS

Members of the Association shall be subject to assessments by the Association from time to time in accordance with the provisions of the Declaration, and shall be personally liable to the Association for payment of such assessments. Members shall not be individually or personally liable for the debts or obligations of the Association.

BOARD OF DIRECTORS

The Management Committee, as described in the Declaration, shall be the Board of Directors of the Association. The directors' liability to the Association shall be limited to the fullest extent permissible under Section 16-6a-823 of the Act. The directors shall be indemnified by the Association to the fullest extent permissible under Sections 16-6a-901 through -910 of the Act. The three (3) initial directors are:

Joseph Marty, P.O. Box 11822, Salt Lake City, Utah 84147. Justin Marty, P.O. Box 11822, Salt Lake City, Utah 84147. Jason Marty, P.O. Box 11822, Salt Lake City, Utah 84147.

PRINCIPAL OFFICE

The address of the initial principal office of the Association is 256 North State Street, Salt Lake City, Utah 84103.

REGISTERED OFFICE AND AGENT

The initial registered office of the Association and the name of the initial registered agent at such address are Justin Marty, 256 North State Street, Salt Lake City, Utah 84103.

INCORPORATOR

The name and address of the incorporator of the Association are as follows: Justin Marty 256 North State Street Salt Lake City, Utah 84103

BYLAWS

The Management Committee has adopted or shall adopt Bylaws in accordance with the Act for the regulation and management of the affairs of the Association.

AMENDMENTS

Except as otherwise provided by law or by the Declaration, these Articles of Incorporation may be amended only upon the affirmative vote of a majority of the members of the Management Committee. These Articles may not be amended so as to provide for any matter that is inconsistent with the provisions of the Declaration and Bylaws (as the Declaration and Bylaws may from time to time be amended).

CONFLICT WITH DECLARATION

In the event of any conflict or inconsistency between the provisions of these Articles and the provisions of the Declaration (as the Declaration may from time to time be amended), the provisions of the Declaration shall control.

DATED this MAY 23,2008

ustin Mar

Incorporator

THE UNDERSIGNED ACKNOWLEDGES HIS APPOINTMENT AS REGISTERED AGENT:

VERIFICATION

STATE OF UTAH)

: ss.

COUNTY OF SALT LAKE)

On the day of Mach 2008, personally appeared before me Justin Marty, who being by me first duly sworn did say that he is the incorporator of The Capitol Hill One Condominiums Owners Association, Inc., that he signed the foregoing Articles of Incorporation as incorporator of such popprofit corporation, and that the statements therein contained are true and correct.

NOTARY PUBLIC

